Regular Article - Theoretical Physics

Cosmological evolution and dark energy in osculating Barthel–Randers geometry

Rattanasak Hama^{1,a}, Tiberiu Harko^{2,3,4,5,b}, Sorin V. Sabau^{6,c}, Shahab Shahidi^{7,d}

¹ Faculty of Science and Industrial Technology, Prince of Songkla University, Surat Thani Campus, Surat Thani 84000, Thailand

² Department of Theoretical Physics, National Institute of Physics and Nuclear Engineering (IFIN-HH), Bucharest 077125, Romania

³ Astronomical Observatory, 19 Ciresilor Street, Cluj-Napoca 400487, Romania

⁴ Department of Physics, Babes-Bolyai University, Kogalniceanu Street, Cluj-Napoca 400084, Romania

⁵ School of Physics, Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou 510275, People's Republic of China

⁶ School of Biological Sciences, Department of Biology and Graduate School of Science and Technology, Physical and Mathematical Sciences, Tokai University, Sapporo 005-8600, Japan

⁷ School of Physics, Damghan University, Damghan 41167-36716, Iran

Received: 10 May 2021 / Accepted: 30 July 2021 / Published online: 17 August 2021 © The Author(s) 2021

Abstract We consider the cosmological evolution in an osculating point Barthel-Randers type geometry, in which to each point of the space-time manifold an arbitrary point vector field is associated. This Finsler type geometry is assumed to describe the physical properties of the gravitational field, as well as the cosmological dynamics. For the Barthel-Randers geometry the connection is given by the Levi-Civita connection of the associated Riemann metric. The generalized Friedmann equations in the Barthel-Randers geometry are obtained by considering that the background Riemannian metric in the Randers line element is of Friedmann-Lemaitre-Robertson-Walker type. The matter energy balance equation is derived, and it is interpreted from the point of view of the thermodynamics of irreversible processes in the presence of particle creation. The cosmological properties of the model are investigated in detail, and it is shown that the model admits a de Sitter type solution, and that an effective cosmological constant can also be generated. Several exact cosmological solutions are also obtained. A comparison of three specific models with the observational data and with the standard Λ CDM model is also performed by fitting the observed values of the Hubble parameter, with the models giving a satisfactory description of the observations.

Contents

1	Intro	oduction
2	The	geometry of Finsler spaces, the Barthel connec-
	tion	, and the Einstein gravitational field equations 6
	2.1	Finsler connection 6
	2.2	An induced linear connection 6
	2.3	The Barthel connection
	2.4	The (α, β) metrics
	2.5	The osculating Riemannian metric 9
	2.6	The definition of the curvature 9
	2.7	The gravitational Einstein equations 11
3	Geo	metry of the osculating Barthel-Randers space . 11
	3.1	Geometric quantities
	3.2	The model $Y^i = A^i$
4	Cos	mological evolution in Barthel-Randers geometry 13
	4.1	Brief review of standard cosmology 13
	4.2	Cosmology of the Barthel–Randers model 14
	4.3	The generalized Friedmann equations 15
		4.3.1 The curvature tensors
		4.3.2 The generalized Friedmann equations 17
	4.4	The energy conservation equation 17
	4.5	Thermodynamical interpretation of the Barthel-
		Randers cosmology
		4.5.1 Matter creation in irreversible thermodynamics 17
		4.5.2 Irreversible thermodynamics and Barthel–
		Randers cosmology
		4.5.3 The case of the exotic matter 20
5	Exa	ct cosmological models
	5.1	General properties of Barthel-Randers cosmo-
		logical models
	5.2	The de Sitter solution



^a e-mail: rattanasak.h@psu.ac.th

^be-mail: tiberiu.harko@aira.astro.ro (corresponding author)

^c e-mail: sorin@tokai.ac.jp

^de-mail: s.shahidi@du.ac.ir

5.3 Generating a cosmological constant	21	
5.4 Solutions with constant vector field	22	
5.4.1 The dust Universe with $P = 0$	23	
5.4.2 The stiff fluid Universe	23	
5.5 The case $(a\eta)' = \beta(1+a\eta)$	24	
Numerical analysis		
6.1 Linear case: $\phi(z) = 1 + \delta z$	25	
6.2 Logarithmic case: $\phi(z) = 1 + \ln(1 + \delta z)$	26	
6.3 Exponential case: $\phi(z) = e^{2\delta z}$	27	
7 Discussions and final remarks	27	
Appendix A: Computation of the coefficients $\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}$	30	
Appendix B: Derivation of the general relativistic		
Friedmann equations	30	
Appendix C: The computation of the Ricci curvatures .	31	
References	32	

1 Introduction

General relativity, one of the most successful physical theories ever proposed, was born as a result of the fruitful interaction between physics, represented by the equivalence principle, and the deformation of the Minkowski metric, and mathematics, represented by the differential geometric theory of the Riemann spaces, introduced, and initially developed in [1]. In Riemannian geometry the properties of the space-time are described via a metric tensor $g_{\mu\nu}$, and an affine connection $\Gamma^{\lambda}_{\mu\nu}$, which in turn is determined by the metric tensor. From these quantities one can construct the Riemann curvature tensor $R^{\hat{\delta}}_{\alpha\beta\nu}$, as well as its contractions $R^{\beta}_{\alpha\beta\nu}$, and $R = R^{\alpha}_{\alpha}$, and it turns out that the gravitational properties of the spacetime are determined by the Einstein tensor $G_{\mu\nu}$, and the gravitational field equations $G_{\mu\nu} = R_{\mu\nu} - (1/2)Rg_{\mu\nu} =$ $\kappa^2 T_{\mu\nu}$, where $T_{\mu\nu}$ is the matter energy-momentum tensor, $\kappa^2 = 8\pi G/c^4$ is the gravitational coupling constant [2–4]. The Einstein gravitational field equations can also be derived from the Hilbert-Einstein variational principle by varying the action $S = \int (R/2\kappa + L_m) \sqrt{-g} d^4x$, where L_m is the matter Lagrangian, with respect to the metric tensor [3]. In Riemann geometry the metric tensor satisfies the condition $\nabla_{\lambda}g_{\mu\nu} = 0$, where ∇_{λ} denotes the covariant derivative with respect to the Levi-Civita affine connection. General relativity did have a tremendous impact on the development of physics, astrophysics, and cosmology, leading to a completely new understanding of the gravitational interaction, and providing natural and unified explanations to such different phenomena as the precession of the perihelion of planet Mercury, the deflection of light by the Sun, or the expansion of the Universe [5].

Almost immediately of the proposal of general relativity, inspired by the possibility of unifying gravity and electromagnetism, Weyl proposed an extension of the Riemannian geometry, in which the covariant derivative of the metric does not vanish, and it is given by $\nabla_{\lambda}g_{\mu\nu} = Q_{\lambda\mu\nu}$, where $Q_{\lambda\mu\nu}$ denotes the nonmetricity of the space-time [6]. The Weyl geometry represented the basic framework for the first unified field theory, and, despite its sharp criticism by Einstein, and initial rejection in the scientific community, it become an important field of study. In particular, some physical extensions of the theory were proposed by Dirac [7,8], in which a scalar field is introduced together with the tensor electromagnetic tensor $F_{\mu\nu}$ coming from Weyl geometry. Recently, the physical implications of Weyl gravity were considered, from the elementary particle physics point of view, in [9-15]. In particular, in [9] it was showed that the gauged Weyl gravity action, quadratic in the scalar curvature and in the Weyl tensor $\tilde{C}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ of the Weyl conformal geometry has spontaneous symmetry breaking in which the Weyl gauge field ω_{μ} becomes massive. Hence, from Weyl conformal gravity one can recover the Einstein-Hilbert action with a positive cosmological constant, and the Proca action for the massive Weyl gauge field.

An interesting approach based on Weyl geometry is the so-called symmetric teleparallel gravity approach, in which the gravitational field is described by the nonmetricity alone [16]. This approach was extended in the form of the f(Q) theory in [17], where Q is the nonmetricity scalar, and further analyzed and extended in [18–25].

A few years after the introduction of Weyl geometry the concept of torsion was introduced by Elie Cartan [26], leading to other important developments in both differential geometry, and general relativity. The extension of general relativity including torsion is called the Einstein–Cartan theory [27–29], and in this theory, from a physical point of view the torsion field $T^{\lambda}_{\mu\nu} \neq 0$ is interpreted as the spin density of the matter [30].

An important development of the gravitational field theories took place through the applications of the mathematical results that appeared in the work of Weitzenböck [31], who introduced the geometries presently known as the Weitzenböck spaces, characterized by the properties $\nabla_{\alpha}g_{\mu\nu} = 0$, $T^{\alpha}_{\mu\nu} \neq 0$, and $R^{\lambda}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = 0$, respectively. In a Weitzenböck space the Riemann curvature tensor identically vanishes, and therefore these spaces have the property of distant parallelism, also known as teleparallelism or absolute parallelism. Einstein was the first to use Weitzenböck type teleparallel geometries for developing a unified theory of electromagnetism and gravitation [32]. This approach was further generalized to the so-called teleparallel equivalent of general relativity (TEGR) [33–35], also known as the $f(\mathcal{T})$ gravity theory, where \mathcal{T} is the torsion scalar. Weitzenböck geometries in the presence of nonmetricity, as well as their physical implications, were studied in [36,37]. In the framework of Riemannian geometry several extensions of general relativity involving geometry-matter coupling were proposed and investigated in [38-44]. For a detailed review of the theories

with nonminimal couplings between matter and geometry see [45,46], respectively.

In the same year Weyl proposed his extension of Riemann geometry, another important mathematical development took place through the publication of Paul Finsler's dissertation [47,48], in which a new class of differential geometric objects was introduced. For short, Finsler geometry can be defined as "...just Riemannian geometry without the quadratic restriction" [49]. In fact, Finsler geometry was anticipated by Riemann [1], who introduced in a general space a metric structure defined as $ds = F(x^1, \dots, x^n; dx^1, \dots, dx^n) =$ F(x, dx), where for $y \neq 0$, F(x, y) is a positive function on the tangent bundle TM, and is homogeneous of degree one in y, $F(x, \lambda dx) = \lambda F(x, dx)$. When $F^2 = g_{ii}(x) dx^i dx^j$ we obtain the important case of the Riemann geometry [49]. The Finsler metric function F can be written in terms of the canonical coordinates of the tangent bundle (x, y) = (x^{I}, y^{I}) , where $y = y^{I} (\partial/\partial x^{I})$ is a tangent vector at x. Hence in a general Finsler space we can write the arc element as $ds^2 = g_{IJ} dx^I dx^J$. In a general Finsler space one can define three kinds of curvature tensors $(R_{\nu\lambda\mu}^{\kappa}, S_{\nu\lambda\nu}^{\kappa}, P_{\nu\lambda\nu}^{\kappa})$, and five torsion tensors [50], indicating a much richer mathematical structure as compared to Riemannian geometry.

Even that Finsler geometry attracted the interest of mathematicians quite early [51-53], and it is now a well-established and important field of research in mathematics, the physical applications of the theory did develop at a much slower pace. A unified theory of gravity and electromagnetism, proposed by Randers [54] within the framework of five dimensional general relativity provided an example of a Finsler geometry, with $ds = (\alpha + \beta) du$, with $\alpha = [g_{ik}(x)y^i y^k]^{1/2}$, and $\beta = b_i(x)y^i$, with $y^i = dx^i/du$. The nonlocal field theory proposed by Yukawa [55,56], in which two sets of spacetime coordinates $(x^{\kappa}, x^{\lambda}), \kappa, \lambda = 1, 2, 3, 4$ are adopted as the independent variables, can also be investigated by using the methods of Finsler geometry [57-59]. Recently, a Finslerian type geometrization of the hydrodynamical formulation of quantum mechanics was introduced in [60]. Extension of the Randers-Finsler geometry to the Nambu-Goto action were considered in [61].

One of the first attempts to construct a relativistic theory of gravitation by using Finsler geometry is the work by Horváth [62], and Horváth and Moór [63], which was later extended in [64,65], respectively. The Finslerian type field equations proposed in this work can be written as

$$R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}R + \lambda g_{\mu\nu} = \chi T_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (1)$$

$$K_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}K + \lambda g_{\mu\nu} = \chi T_{\mu\nu},$$
 (2)

and

$$S_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}S - \lambda^{(i)}g_{\mu\nu} = -\chi^{(i)}T^{i}_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (3)$$

respectively, where $R_{\mu\nu}$, R, $K_{\mu\nu}$, K are the contracted third curvatures, $S_{\mu\nu}$ and S are the v-Ricci curvature tensor, and the v-scalar curvature, $T_{\mu\nu}$ is the energy-momentum tensor, $T^i_{\mu\nu}$ is the internal energy-momentum tensor, χ is the gravitational constant, λ is the cosmological constant, and $\lambda^{(i)}$ and $\chi^{(i)}$ are the internal cosmological and gravitational constants, respectively. Equation (3) describes the y-dependence of the metric tensor. A Finslerian extension of general relativity was proposed in [66], and examined with particular emphasis on the Finslerian generalization of the equation of motion in a gravitational field. The construction of a gravitational Lagrangian density by substituting the osculating Riemannian metric tensor in the Einstein density was also studied. For an attempt to present in a systematic way the general relativity principles together with the development of Finsler geometry as a metric generalization of Riemannian geometry, as well as the extensions of general relativity on the basis of Finsler geometry see [67]. The Finslerian extensions of the Schwarzschild metric were considered in [68,69].

A system of Einstein type field equations was introduced, by adopting the vector bundle point, in [70]. In this approach the y-field is regarded as a fiber at the point x of the base xfield, and the total space of this vector bundle is considered a unified field between the x and y fields [71]. For this unified field one introduces the adapted frame defined as

$$X_{A} = \left(\frac{\delta}{\delta x^{\lambda}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\lambda}} - N_{\lambda}^{i} \frac{\partial}{\partial y^{i}}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y^{i}}\right),$$

$$X^{A} = \left(dx^{\kappa}, \delta y^{i} = dy^{i} + N_{\lambda}^{i} dx^{\lambda}\right),$$
 (4)

where the first line is the adapted basis of the tangent space $T_x M$, while the second line is the adapted cobasis in the cotangent space T_x^*M , $A, B = (\kappa, i) = 0, 1, 2, 3, ..., 7$, $\lambda, \nu = 0, 1, 2, 3$, and N_{λ}^i is the nonlinear connection. The adapted frame is assumed to be adapted to the metric $G (= G_{AB})$, given by

$$G = g_{\lambda\kappa}(x, y) \mathrm{d}x^{\kappa} \mathrm{d}x^{\lambda} + g_{ij}(x, y) \delta y^{i} \delta y^{j}.$$
 (5)

The field equations on the total space are defined as $\mathcal{R}_{AB} - (1/2)\mathcal{R}G_{AB} = \tau_{AB}$, where τ_{AB} is the energy-momentum tensor, and can be decomposed as

$$R_{\lambda\nu} - \frac{1}{2}(R+S)g_{\lambda\nu} = \tau_{\lambda\nu}, P_{i\lambda} = \tau_{i\lambda}, P_{\lambda i} = -\tau_{\lambda i}, \quad (6)$$

$$S_{ij} - \frac{1}{2}(R+S)g_{ij} = \tau_{ij}.$$
 (7)

An interesting perspective of the gravitational field equations was proposed in [72], where it was assumed that the Einstein vacuum equations in a Finsler geometry are given by $H = H_i^i = 0$, where

$$H_k^i = 2\frac{\partial G^i}{\partial x^k} - \frac{\partial^2 G^i}{\partial x^j \partial \dot{x}^k} \dot{x}^j + 2\frac{\partial^2 G^i}{\partial \dot{x}^j \dot{x}^k} G^j - \frac{\partial G^i}{\partial \dot{x}^j} \frac{\partial G^j}{\partial \dot{x}^k}, \quad (8)$$

and $G^l = \gamma_{jk}^l \dot{x}^j \dot{x}^k / 2$, with γ_{jk}^l denoting the Christoffel symbols of second kind of the Finsler metric. These generalised field equation reduce to the Einstein equations for Riemannian metrics, and also admits non-Riemannian solutions.

In the Berwald–Finsler space a gravitational field equation was introduced in [73] as

$$\left[Ric_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}S\right] + \left\{\frac{1}{2}B^{\alpha}_{\alpha\ \mu\nu} + B^{\alpha}_{\mu\ \nu\alpha}\right\} = 8\pi \,GT_{\mu\nu},\qquad(9)$$

where $B_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} = -A_{\mu\nu\lambda}R_{\theta\ \alpha\beta}^{\lambda}y^{\theta}/F$, and $A_{\lambda\mu\nu} \equiv \frac{F}{4}\frac{\partial}{\partial y^{\lambda}}\frac{\partial}{\partial y^{\mu}}\frac{\partial}{\partial y^{\nu}}$ (F^{2}) is the Cartan tensor, which can be regarded as measuring the deviation of the geometry from the Riemannian manifold.

For the vacuum dynamics of gravitational fields the following field equations have been proposed in [74]:

$$2R - \frac{L}{3}g^{Lij}R_{\cdot i\cdot j} + \frac{2L}{3}g^{Lij}\left[(\nabla P_i)_{\cdot j} + P_{i|j} - P_iP_j\right] = 0,$$
(10)

where *L* is the Finsler-Lagrange function, $g_{ij}^L = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 L}{\partial \dot{x}^i \partial \dot{x}^j} = \frac{1}{2} L_{.i.j}$, $R_{.i.j}$ is the geodesic derivation operator, *R* is its trace, and *P* is the Landsberg tensor. These field equations can be obtained by varying with respect to *L* the action $S[L] = \int_{\Sigma \subset TM} \operatorname{vol}(\Sigma) R_{|\Sigma}$, where $\Sigma = \{(x, \dot{x}) \in TM | F(x, \dot{x}) = 1\}$ denotes the unit tangent bundle, while $\operatorname{vol}(\Sigma)$ is the volume form on Σ , obtained by using the Finsler metric. An approach to investigating general relativistic kinetic gas theory by using methods from Finsler geometry was introduced in [75].

The recent measurements by the Planck satellite of the temperature fluctuations of the Cosmic Microwave Background Radiation [76,77], as well as the observations of the distant supernovae [78] have confirmed that the Universe is in a state of accelerating expansion, and that its matter content consists of only 5% baryonic matter, while 95% of matter–energy resides in two mysterious components, called dark energy and dark matter, respectively. To explain the cosmological observations, the Λ CDM model was introduced, which is essentially based on the introduction in the field equations of the cosmological constant, first postulated by Einstein in 1917 [79]. Even that the Λ CDM paradigm provides and excellent fit to the observational data, its theoretical foundations are problematic due to the lack of a firm theoretical basis, related to the numerous problems raised by Λ . Hence, in order to obtain a physically and mathematically consistent picture of the Universe, two different approaches have been proposed, called the dark components model, and the dark gravity model, respectively. The dark components model [80–84] assumes that the Universe is filled with two (still mysterious) components, dark energy, and dark matter, respectively, components for which many proposals have been advanced. In the dark gravity approach it is assumed that the nature of the gravitational force changes on astrophysical (galactic) and cosmological scales, and that the standard Einstein equations, so successful at the level of the Solar System, must be replaced by a novel theory of gravity, like, for example, theories with geometry-matter coupling [38,41], or gravitational models built upon more general geometries than the Riemannian one. In the latter direction Finsler type cosmological models represent an attractive possibility of explaining/replacing dark energy, and perhaps even dark matter.

There are many attempts to apply Finsler geometry for understanding the dynamics and evolution of the Universe [85–110]. Many of these approaches use a Finsler–Randers geometry, in which the generalized Friedmann equations are obtained. For example, in [108], the following generalization of the Friedmann equations in a Randers–Finsler geometry was proposed:

$$\dot{H} + H^2 + \frac{3}{4}HZ_t = -\frac{4\pi G}{3}\left(\rho + 3p\right),\tag{11}$$

$$\dot{H} + 3H^2 + \frac{11}{4}HZ_t = 4\pi G \left(\rho - p\right), \qquad (12)$$

where H, ρ , p denotes the Hubble function, energy density and pressure, respectively, and $Z_t = \dot{u}_0$, where u_0 is the time component of the four-velocity u_{μ} . From the above equations one can obtain the relation $3H^2 + 3HZ_t = 8\pi G\rho$. The new term HZ_t , coming from the Finsler–Randers geometry, can induce new phases in the cosmological history of the Universe. The same generalized Friedmann equations were used in [105] to investigate particle creation processes due to the Finslerian structure of the space-time.

The cosmological implications of scalar-tensor theories that arise effectively from the Lorentz fiber bundle of a Finsler-like geometry were investigated in [104]. The considered action in the presence of matter is

$$S = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int \sqrt{|\det \mathbf{G}|} \mathcal{L}_G dx^{(N)} + \int \sqrt{|\det \mathbf{G}|} \mathcal{L}_M dx^{(N)},$$
(13)

where $dx^{(N)} = d^4x \wedge d\phi^{(1)} \wedge d\phi^{(2)}$. Several Lagrangian densities were considered, with $\mathcal{L}_G = \tilde{\mathcal{R}} - \frac{1}{\phi}V(\phi)$, where $V(\phi)$ is a potential for the scalar ϕ , and $\tilde{\mathcal{R}} = R - \frac{2}{\phi}\Box\phi + V(\phi)$

 $\frac{1}{2\phi^2}\partial_{\mu}\phi\partial^{\mu}\phi$, and $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ is the curvature for the specific case of a holonomic basis $[X_M, X_N] = 0$. For a non-holonomic basis a Lagrangian density of the form $\overline{\mathcal{L}}_G = \tilde{R}$ was considered. The two sets of Friedmann equations are given by

$$3H^{2} = 8\pi G\rho_{m} - \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}}{4\phi^{2}} + \frac{1}{\phi} \left(\frac{V(\phi)}{2} - 3H\dot{\phi} \right), \qquad (14)$$

$$\dot{H} = -4\pi G(\rho_m + P_m) + \frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{4\phi^2} + \frac{1}{2\phi} \left(H\dot{\phi} - \ddot{\phi} \right), \quad (15)$$

$$\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} = -16\pi G\phi\rho_m - 6\phi \left(\dot{H} + 2H^2\right) +\phi V'(\phi) + \frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{2\phi}, \qquad (16)$$

and

$$3H^2 = 8\pi G\rho_m - (1+A)\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{4\phi^2} - 3H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi},$$
(17)

$$\dot{H} = -4\pi G(\rho_m + P_m) + (1+A)\frac{\phi^2}{4\phi^2} + \frac{1}{2\phi} \left(H\dot{\phi} - \ddot{\phi}\right), \quad (18)$$

$$(1+A)(\phi+3H\phi) = -16\pi G\phi\rho_m - 6\phi (H+2H^2)$$
$$+\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{2\phi}(1+A+\phi A') - \dot{\phi}\dot{A}, \qquad (19)$$

respectively, where $A(\phi)$ is a real function of ϕ . In the late time limit it can be shown that one can reproduce the thermal history of the Universe, including the succession of matter and dark-energy dominated epochs. Interestingly enough, the parameter of the effective dark-energy equation of state parameter can be phantom or quintessence-like, or it can lead to a phantom-divide crossing during the cosmological evolution.

The most general spatially homogeneous and isotropic Berwald space-times, defined by a Finsler Lagrangian built from a zero-homogeneous function on the tangent bundle, which encodes the velocity dependence of the Finsler Lagrangian, were obtained in [107], and where it was also suggested that the cosmological Berwald geometries may be used for the description of the geometry of the Universe.

Generalized scalar-tensor theories arising from vector bundle constructions were investigated in [110], where their kinematic, dynamical and cosmological consequences were considered. A fiber structure with two scalar fields was defined over a pseudo-Riemannian space-time base manifold. The resulting space is a 6-dimensional vector bundle endowed with a non-linear connection. The geodesics and the Raychaudhuri and general field equations were obtained in both Palatini and metrical approaches. This geometrical structure generates new terms in the modified Friedmann equations, thus leading to the appearance of an effective darkenergy sector. Moreover, an interaction of the dark mater sector with the metric is also present. It is the goal of the present paper to consider a systematic investigation of the application of the Finsler geometry for the description of the gravitational interaction by using the mathematical description introduced initially in [111,112], and later developed in [113–116], where also some physical applications were suggested. In the approach introduced by Barthel one can consider a Finsler space as an *n*-dimensional point space, which is locally Minkowskian but, in general, it is not locally Euclidean. A Minkowski space is flat and homogeneous, but anisotropic, while a general Finsler space is both inhomogeneous and anisotropic.

In order to developed a theory of gravitation based on the point Finsler spaces we shall first assume that the gravitational field can be represented by a Riemannian metric g(x), from which the Einstein gravitational field equations can be derived via the Hilbert–Einstein variational principle. As a next step we non-localize (anisotropize) the gravitational field, by attaching to each point $x (= x^I)$, I = 0, 1, 2, 3, an internal variable $y (= y^J)$, J = 0, 1, 2, 3. By assuming that y is a vector, the nonlocal gravitational field can be described by a Finsler type geometry, realized in a Finsler space F^4 (or by the geometry on a general vector bundle), with a metric tensor that depends on both x and y, $\hat{g} = \hat{g}(x, y)$.

Generally, in many realistic physical situations the internal variable y becomes a function of the position, so that y =Y(x), with the Finslerian metric given by $\hat{g} = \hat{g}(x, Y(x))$. Therefore, in this approach the Finslerian metric tensor becomes a function of x alone. The manifold defined in this way is called the osculating Finsler manifold. On this point Finsler space we introduce the Barthel connection [111–113], to which generally a torsion tensor is also associated. We further restrict our study to the case of the (α, β) metrics, and in this case it turns out that the Barthel connection is the Levi-Civita connection of the Riemannian metric $\hat{g}_{ii}(x, y(x))$, a remarkable mathematical result that is the starting point of our investigations of the point Finsler theories of gravitation. In order to obtain a specific theory we consider the case of the Randers geometry, in which we construct in a systematic way the cosmological evolution equations, by adopting for the background Riemann metric the Friedmann-Lemaitre-Robertson-Walker form. In this Barthel-Randers geometric framework we obtain the generalized Friedmann equations, and we investigate their properties. An interesting result is related to the fact that the matter energy-momentum tensor is not conserved anymore. We discuss in detail the thermodynamic interpretation of this result, which could be related to the open (from a thermodynamic point of view) of the Barthel-Randers Universe, which implies the existence of particle creation processes.

The generalized Friedmann equations of the Barthel– Randers geometry allow the construction of a number of cosmological scenarios, describing very diverse evolutions. In particular, the model admits the de Sitter solution, which describes an accelerating Universe. An effective cosmological constant can also be generated. Decelerating solutions also do exist, and they may offer some alternatives descriptions to the radiation dominated epoch of standard cosmology. For three theoretical models a detailed comparison with the observational data is performed, and it turns out that they can give a satisfactory description of the cosmological dynamics.

The present paper is organized as follows. In Sect. 2 we review the basics of the Finsler geometry, we introduce the Barthel connection and the osculating Riemann metric, and we present the definitions and the basic properties of the curvature tensors. The Einstein field equations, describing the properties of the gravitational interaction in the Finslerian geometric framework, are also introduced. In Sect. 3 we specialize our investigations by adopting for the Finsler metric a Randers type form. The geometric properties of the osculating Barthel-Randers space are studied in detail, and we obtain the basic quantities describing the metric properties, as well the connection coefficients. Section 4 is devoted to a systematic construction of the cosmology of the Barthel-Randers space-time geometry. By adopting for the Riemannian metric of the Randers line element the Friedmann-Lemaitre-Robertson-Walker form, we obtain the connection coefficients, the curvature tensors, and the generalized Friedmann equations in the osculating Barthel-Randers geometry. The energy balance equation for ordinary matter is also derived, and we discuss in detail the physical interpretation of the model in the framework of the thermodynamic of open systems, with irreversible particle creation. A number of exact cosmological solutions of the Barthel-Randers model are obtained in Sect. 5, where the de Sitter solution is also derived, and the possibilities of generating a cosmological constant are also considered. A comparison of three theoretical models with the recent observational data is performed in Sect. 6. Finally, we discuss our results and conclude in Sect. 7. In Appendix A we present the details of the calculation of the connection coefficients of the Barthel-Randers geometry. The derivation of the standard Friedmann equations in general relativity is presented, for the sake of comparison with the Barthel-Randers theory, in Appendix B. The details of the calculations of the curvatures and of the generalized Friedmann equations are given in Appendix C.

2 The geometry of Finsler spaces, the Barthel connection, and the Einstein gravitational field equations

In the following sections we briefly introduce the basic properties of the conic Finsler spaces, and of the Barthel connection [111-113], which we will use to construct the Finslerian model of gravitation. In our exposition we will closely follow the approach developed in [114, 115].

2.1 Finsler connection

Let us consider a geometrical structure $(M^n, F\Gamma)$, which consists of an *n*-dimensional manifold M^n equipped with a Finsler connection $F\Gamma$ (see [117] for the general theory of Finsler connections). We recall here that a Finsler connection $F\Gamma$ of M^n is defined as a pair (Γ, N) of a connection Γ in the Finsler bundle F(M) of M and a nonlinear connection N in the tangent bundle TM, where F(M) is the induced bundle from the linear frame bundle L(M) by the projection of the tangent bundle T(M).

Given a Finsler vector field X(x, y) its covariant derivatives $\nabla^h X$ and $\nabla^v X$ are defined as

$$\nabla^h X : X^i_{|j} = \frac{\partial X^i}{\partial x^j} - \frac{\partial X^i}{\partial y^r} N^r_j + F^i_{rj} X^r, \qquad (20)$$

$$\nabla^{v}X: X^{i}|_{j} = \frac{\partial X^{i}}{\partial y^{j}} + V^{i}_{rj}X^{r}.$$
(21)

The functions $F_{jk}^i(x, y)$, $N_j^i(x, y)$, and $V_{jk}^i(x, y)$ are the connection coefficients, and $F\Gamma$ denotes the triad $\left(F_{jk}^i(x, y), N_j^i(x, y), V_{jk}^i(x, y)\right)$. In the following we assume that $F\Gamma$ satisfies the *D*-condition $y^j F_{jk}^i = N_k^i$ and the V_1 condition $y^j V_{jk}^i = 0$. Then the absolute differential of a vector y^i is given by

$$Dy^{i} = dy^{i} + N_{j}^{i}(x, y) dx^{j},$$
(22)

while the absolute differential of a Finsler vector field $X^i(x, y)$ is obtained:

$$DX^{i}(x, y) = dX^{i} + \left(F_{jk}^{i}(x, y)dx^{k} + V_{jk}^{i}(x, y)dy^{k}\right)X^{j}(x, y).$$
(23)

2.2 An induced linear connection

If $(M, F\Gamma)$ is a structure given by a smooth manifold M and a Finsler connection $F\Gamma$, then observe that the Finsler connection $F\Gamma$ is actually a connection on the tangent bundle and not on the base manifold.

It is possible to construct an affine connection on the base manifold M from $(M, F\Gamma)$ by considering Y(x) a nowhere vanishing vector field on M, provided such a vector field exists. Of course, there are topological restrictions to the existence of an $Y(x) \neq 0$ everywhere on a smooth manifold M. Indeed, we can introduce a new structure $(M^n, F\Gamma, Y(x))$, given by evaluating all geometrical objects of $(M, F\Gamma)$ at the tangent vector field Y(x). The connection form ω of the connection Γ of $F\Gamma$ gives rise to the induced connection form ω on the linear frame bundle L(M), and we obtain the lad the line and the Conton tensor C

$$\Gamma^{i}_{jk}(x) = F^{i}_{jk}(x, Y) + V^{i}_{jr}(x, Y)Y^{r}_{k}(x), \qquad (24)$$

where

$$Y_k^r(x) = \frac{\partial Y^r(x)}{\partial x^k} + N_k^r(x, Y).$$
⁽²⁵⁾

 $\Gamma(Y)$ has a torsion tensor \overline{T} with components given by

$$\bar{T}^{i}_{jk}(x) = T^{i}_{jk}(x, Y) + V^{i}_{jr}(x, Y) Y^{r}_{k}(x) - V^{i}_{kr}(x, Y) Y^{r}_{j}(x),$$
(26)

where $T_{jk}^i(x, y) = F_{jk}^i(x, y) - F_{kj}^i(x, y)$ are the components of the (*h*)*h*-torsion tensor *T* of $F\Gamma$.

Given a Finsler tensor field K(x, y) we obtain an ordinary tensor field $\overline{K}(x) = K(x, Y)$, which is called the *Y*-tensor field. With respect to $\Gamma(Y)$, the covariant derivative $\overline{\nabla}\overline{K}$ is given by

$$\bar{\nabla}\bar{K}:\bar{K}^{i}_{j|k}=K^{i}_{j|k}(x,Y)+K^{i}_{j}|_{r}Y^{r}_{k}(x),$$
(27)

where

$$K_{j|k}^{i} := \frac{\partial K_{j}^{i}}{\partial x^{k}} - \frac{\partial K_{j}^{i}}{\partial y^{r}} N_{k}^{r} + K_{j}^{r} F_{rk}^{i} - K_{r}^{i} F_{jk}^{r}$$
$$K_{j}^{i}|_{k} := \frac{\partial K_{j}^{i}}{\partial y^{k}} + K_{j}^{r} V_{rk}^{i} - K_{r}^{i} V_{jk}^{r},$$

are the h- and v-covariant derivatives, respectively (for details see for instance [50, p. 44]).

The absolute differential DX of a tangent vector field X(x) with respect to $\Gamma(Y)$ is defined as $DX^i := dX^i + \Gamma^i_{ik}X^j dx^k$.

Observe that if $F\Gamma$ satisfies the *D* and V_1 conditions, then $DY^i = dY^i + N^i_i(x, Y) dx^j = Y^i_i(x) dx^j$.

2.3 The Barthel connection

If (M, F) is a Finsler space, and $Y(x) \neq 0$ on M, we introduce now a specific structure $(M^n, F(x, y), Y(x))$, that is, a Finsler space $(M^n, F(x, y))$ having a tangent vector field Y(x). The fundamental function F(x, y) is also called the length function, and it defines the length of a piece of a smooth curve with directions in C_x , $x = x(t) \in M^n$, $a \leq t \leq b$, $s(a, b) = \int_a^b F(x(t), \dot{x}(t)) dt$, $\dot{x}(t) \in C_{x(t)}$.

From the fundamental function F(x, y) we construct the fundamental tensor $\hat{g}(x, y)$ having the components

$$\hat{g}_{ij}(x,y) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 F^2}{\partial y^i \partial y^j},\tag{28}$$

and the Cartan tensor C(x, y), with components

$$\hat{C}_{ijk} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial \hat{g}_{ij}(x, y)}{\partial y^k}.$$
(29)

The notion of Finsler metrics that we have recalled here belong to the class of classic Finsler metrics, in other words, at each point $x \in M$, the function $F_x : T_x M \to \mathbb{R}$ is a function defined on the tangent space $T_x M$ of a differentiable manifold M satisfying the following conditions:

- (i) F_x is C^{∞} on $T_x \overline{M} := T_x M \setminus \{0\}$,
- (ii) F_x is 1-positive homogeneous: $F_x(\lambda y) = \lambda F_x(y)$, for all $\lambda > 0$ and $y \in T_x M$,
- (iii) for each $x \in M$, the Hessian matrix (28) is positive defined in $\widetilde{T_x M}$.

At each point $x \in M$, the indicatrix $\{y \in T_x M : F_x(y) = 1\}$ is a closed, strictly convex, smooth hypersurface around the origin of $T_x M$.

A more general geometric notion is the concept of conic Finsler metrics that is, Finsler norms defined only on a conic domain of $T_x M$. Let us recall that $A_x \subset T_x M$ is called a conic domain of $T_x M$ if A_x is an open, non-empty subset of $T_x M$ such that if $v \in A_x$, then $\lambda v \in A_x$, for all $\lambda > 0$. We remark that the origin of $T_x M$ does not belong to A_x except for the case $A_x = T_x M$.

We can now define a Finsler norm defined only on a conic domain $A_x \subset T_x M$ with the properties (i)–(iii) given above for all $y \in A_x$. At each point $x \in M$, the indicatrix $S_x :=$ $\{y \in A_x \subset T_x M : F_x(y) = 1\}$ is a hypersurface embedded in A_x as a closed subset.

Let $A \subset TM$ be an open subset of the tangent bundle $\pi : TM \to M$ such that $\pi(A) = M$, and A is conic in TM, that is, for each $x \in M$, the set $A_x := A \cap T_x M$ is a conic domain in $T_x M$.

A function $F : A \to \mathbb{R}$ is called a conic Finsler metric if its restriction $F_x : A_x \to \mathbb{R}$ satisfies the conditions (i)-(iii) above, for each $x \in M$. The local and global geometry of conic Finsler spaces can be now developed in a similar way with the case of classical Finsler metrics (see [119, 120] and the references therein).

The Finslerian metric $\hat{g}(x, y)$ gives rise to the *Y*-Riemann metric $\hat{g}_Y(x) = \hat{g}(x, Y)$, provided *Y* is nowhere vanishing.

Next we recall the notion of generalized Cartan connection $C\Gamma(T) = (F_{jk}^{i}, N_{k}^{i}, V_{jk}^{i})$, where T is the (h) h-torsion $T_{jk}^{i} = F_{ik}^{i} - F_{ki}^{i}$.

Definition 1 Let (M, F) be a Finsler space. The *N*-linear connection $C\Gamma(T)$ uniquely determined by the following four conditions:

 $(C\Gamma(T)1)$ *h*-metrical, $(C\Gamma(T)2)$ *v*-metrical, $(C\Gamma(T)3)(v)v$ -torsion $S^1 = 0$, $S^1 := S^i_{jk} = V^i_{jk} - (j|k)$, $(C\Gamma(T)4)$ Deflection D = 0, $D^i_j = y^r F^i_{rj} - N^i_j$, is called a generalized Cartan connection, where (j|k) means interchange of j and k in the preceding term.

If the torsion tensor *T* vanishes, then the generalized Cartan connection reduces to the usual Cartan connection $C\Gamma = (\hat{F}_{jk}^i, \hat{N}_j^i, \hat{C}_{jk}^i)$, where

$$\begin{split} \hat{F}^{i}_{jk}(x, y) &= \frac{1}{2} \hat{g}^{il} \left(\frac{\delta \hat{g}_{lk}}{\delta x^{j}} + \frac{\delta \hat{g}_{lj}}{\delta x^{k}} - \frac{\delta \hat{g}_{jk}}{\delta x^{l}} \right) \\ &= \hat{\gamma}^{i}_{jk}(x, y) - \hat{g}^{si} \left(\hat{C}_{sjr} \hat{N}^{r}_{k} + \hat{C}_{skr} \hat{N}^{r}_{j} - \hat{C}_{jkr} \hat{N}^{r}_{s} \right), \end{split}$$
(30)

$$\hat{\gamma}_{jk}^{i}(x, y) = \frac{1}{2} \hat{g}^{il}(x, y) \left(\frac{\partial \hat{g}_{lk}(x, y)}{\partial x^{j}} + \frac{\partial \hat{g}_{lj}(x, y)}{\partial x^{k}} - \frac{\partial \hat{g}_{jk}(x, y)}{\partial x^{l}} \right),$$
(31)
$$\frac{\delta}{\delta x^{i}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{i}} - \hat{N}_{i}^{j}(x, y) \frac{\partial}{\partial y^{j}},$$
$$\hat{N}_{j}^{i}(x, y) = \hat{\gamma}_{jk}^{i}(x, y) y^{k} - \hat{C}_{jk}^{i} \hat{\gamma}_{rs}^{k} y^{r} y^{s},$$
$$\hat{C}_{ijk}(x, y) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial \hat{g}_{ij}(x, y)}{\partial y^{k}}, \quad \hat{C}_{jk}^{i} = \hat{g}^{il} \hat{C}_{ljk}.$$

We can now introduce the definition of the Barthel connection as follows:

Definition 2 The linear *Y* -connection $\Gamma(Y)$ associated to the generalized Cartan connection $C\Gamma(T)$ is called the Barthel connection $B\Gamma^*(T) = (b_{ik}^i(x))$.

The coefficients of the Barthel connection [114, 116, 117] are given by

$$b_{jk}^{i}(x) = F_{jk}^{i}(x, Y(x)) + V_{jr}^{i}(x, Y(x)) Y_{k}^{r}(x),$$
(32)

while the components of the torsion tensor are given by

$$\left(T^{(B)}\right)_{jk}^{i}(T) = \left[T_{jk}^{i} + \left(V_{jr}^{i}Y_{k}^{r} - V_{kr}^{i}Y_{j}^{r}\right)\right]_{y=Y(x)}.$$
 (33)

In the case of the Cartan connection $C\Gamma$ defined above, the associated Barthel connection has the coefficients

$$b_{jk}^{i}(x) = \hat{F}_{jk}^{i}(x, Y(x)) + \hat{C}_{jr}^{i}(x, Y(x)) Y_{k}^{r}(x),$$
(34)

where

$$Y_k^r(x) = \frac{\partial Y'(x)}{\partial x^k} + \hat{N}_k^r(x, Y)$$

with torsion

$$\left(T^{(B)}\right)_{jk}^{i} = \left[\left(\hat{C}_{jr}^{i}Y_{k}^{r} - \hat{C}_{kr}^{i}Y_{j}^{r}\right)\right]_{y=Y(x)}.$$

🖄 Springer

Remark 1 Let us remark that the functions (34) are indeed the coefficients of an affine connection because they obey the right transformation laws with respect to a coordinate change on M.

Remark 2 Observe that the Barthel connections with coefficients given by Eqs. (32) and (34) are different in the sense that they are induced by the generalized Cartan connection $C\Gamma(T)$ with torsion T and the usual Cartan connection $C\Gamma$ with vanishing torsion T = 0, respectively. Strictly speaking, the Barthel connection in (32) should be called T-Barthel connection, and (34) should be called (T = 0)-Barthel connection, but for the sake of simplicity we call both of them Barthel connection. In the rest of this paper, the naming Barthel connection always indicates (T = 0)-Barthel connection (34).

2.4 The (α, β) metrics

Let $(M, F(\alpha, \beta))$ be a Finsler space with an (α, β) metric $F(\alpha, \beta)$, where $F(\alpha, \beta)$ is a positively homogeneous function of first degree in two variables (α, β) . Here, α is a Riemannian metric $\sqrt{a_{ij}(x)y^iy^j}$, and β is a differential form $\beta = A_i(x)y^i$. If the Hessian matrix $\hat{g}_{ij}(x, y) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 F^2}{\partial y^i \partial y^j}$ is positive definite, then (M, F) is a classical Finsler space.

Denoting $L = F^2/2$, we obtain for the fundamental metric tensor and the Cartan tensor C the expressions

$$\hat{g}_{ij}(x, y) = \frac{L_{\alpha}}{\alpha} h_{ij} + \frac{L_{\alpha\alpha}}{\alpha^2} y_i y_j + \frac{L_{\alpha\beta}}{\alpha} \left(y_i A_j + y_j A_i \right) + L_{\beta\beta} A_i A_j$$
(35)

and

$$2\hat{C}_{ijk} = \frac{L_{\alpha\beta}}{\alpha} \left(h_{ij} p_k + h_{jk} p_i + h_{ki} p_j \right) + L_{\beta\beta\beta} p_i p_j p_k,$$
(36)

respectively (see for instance [115, p. 47]), where

$$h_{ij} := \alpha \frac{\partial^2 \alpha (x, y)}{\partial y^i \partial y^j} = a_{ij} - \frac{y_i y_j}{\alpha^2},$$
$$y_i = a_{ij} y^j, p_i = A_i - \frac{\beta}{\alpha^2} y_i,$$

the indices α , β of *L* indicate partial differentiation with respect to α and β , and $h_{ij}(x, y)$ is the angular metric of the Riemannian space (*M*, α), respectively.

Remark 3 In the case of the Randers and Kropina metrics, $F = \alpha + \beta$ and $F = \frac{\alpha^2}{\beta}$, respectively, the Cartan torsion tensor is *C*-reducible, namely

$$\hat{C}_{ijk} = \frac{1}{L(x, y)} \frac{1}{n+1} \left(h_{ij}C_k + h_{jk}C_i + h_{ki}C_j \right), \quad (37)$$

where $C_k := \hat{g}^{ij} \hat{C}_{ijk}$ (for details in the Randers case see for instance [50, p. 291]).

2.5 The osculating Riemannian metric

In this section we will introduce the osculating Riemannian metric associated to a Finsler metric (M, F).

As mentioned already, the fundamental geometrical objects of Finsler geometry are defined on the total space TM of the tangent bundle $\pi_M : TM \to M$ regarded as 2n-dimensional differentiable manifold with the canonical coordinates (x, y). Here $x = (x^i)$ and $y = (y^i)$ are obviously independent variables. For instance $\hat{g}_{ij} : TM \setminus O \to \mathbb{R}$, where O denotes the zero section of the tangent bundle.

On the other hand, since $\pi_M : TM \to M$ is a fiber bundle, we can consider a local section $Y : U \to TU$, where $U \subset M$ is an open neighborhood on M such that $Y(x) \neq 0$, for all $x \in U$. We have $\pi_M(Y(x)) = x$ on U.

If we fix such a local section Y of $\pi_M : TM \to M$, all geometrical objects defined on the manifold TM can be pulled back to M, for instance $\hat{g}_{ij} \circ Y$ is a function on U, hence we can define

$$\hat{g}_{ij}(x) := \hat{g}_{ij}(x, y)|_{y=Y(x)}, \quad x \in U.$$
 (38)

The pair (U, \hat{g}_{ij}) is a Riemannian manifold and this \hat{g}_{ij} is called the *Y*-osculating Riemannian metric associated to (M, F).

The Christoffel symbols of the first kind of the osculating Riemannian metric (38) are defined as

$$\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x) := \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^j} \left[\hat{g}_{ik}(x, Y(x)) \right] + \frac{\partial}{\partial x^k} \left[\hat{g}_{ij}(x, Y(x)) \right] - \frac{\partial}{\partial x^i} \left[\hat{g}_{jk}(x, Y(x)) \right] \right)$$

and by using the derivative law of composed functions we get

$$\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x) = \hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x, y) \Big|_{y=Y(x)} + 2 \left(\hat{C}_{ijl} \frac{\partial Y^l}{\partial x^k} + \hat{C}_{ikl} \frac{\partial Y^l}{\partial x^j} - \hat{C}_{jkl} \frac{\partial Y^l}{\partial x^i} \right) \Big|_{y=Y(x)}.$$
(39)

If Y is a non-vanishing global section of TM, i.e. $Y(x) \neq 0$, for all $x \in M$, then we can define the osculating Riemannian manifold (M, \hat{g}_{ij}) . However, observe that the existence of globally non-vanishing sections of TM depends on the topology of M. For instance in the case of a 2-dimensional sphere, such sections do not exist. It is known that all noncompact manifolds admit non-vanishing global vector fields. Compact manifolds admit non-vanishing global vector fields if and only if the Euler characteristic vanishes

(see for instance [118, p. 207]). We will always assume that non-vanishing global vector fields exist on our differential manifold M.

With the assumption above, in the case of an (α, β) -metric, let us consider the vector field Y = A having the components $A^i = a^{ij}A_j$. The vector field A being globally non-vanishing on M is equivalent with the fact that β has no zero points. With these notations, we consider the A-osculating Riemannian manifold (M, \hat{g}_{ij}) , where $\hat{g}_{ij}(x) := \hat{g}_{ij}(x, A)$.

By denoting by \tilde{a} the length of *A* with respect to α , we have $\tilde{a}^2 = A_i A^i = \alpha^2 (x, A)$, $Y_i (x, A) = A_i$, and the *A*-Riemannian metric takes the form

$$\hat{g}_{ij}(x) = \frac{L_{\alpha}}{\tilde{a}} \Big|_{y=A(x)} a_{ij} + \left(\frac{L_{\alpha\alpha}}{\tilde{a}^2} + 2\frac{L_{\alpha\beta}}{\tilde{a}} + L_{\beta\beta} - \frac{L_{\alpha}}{\tilde{a}^3}\right) \Big|_{y=A(x)} A_i A_j.$$
(40)

Furthermore, we have $\beta(x, A) = \tilde{a}^2$, $p_i(x, A) = 0$, and consequently from Eq. (36) it follows that $\hat{C}_{ijk}(x, A) = 0$. Moreover, Eq. (33) indicates that the torsion $T^{(B)}$ vanishes.

On other hand, in the case of Y = A, observe that (30) implies

$$b_{jk}^{i}(x) = \hat{F}_{jk}^{i}(x, y)\Big|_{y=A(x)} = \hat{\gamma}_{jk}^{i}(x, y)\Big|_{y=A(x)},$$

and, furthermore, from (39) we get

.

$$\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x) = \left. \hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x, y) \right|_{y=A(x)}$$

.

Hence, we obtain the fundamental result that for a Finsler space with (α, β) - metric the linear A-connection associated to the Cartan connection by $A = (a^{ij}A_j)$, that is, the Barthel connection is the Levi-Civita connection of the A-Riemannian space.

Remark 4 The result above also results by observing that $\hat{C}_{ijk}(x, A) = 0$ implies that the Riemannian metric (38) is metrical with respect to the Barthel connection and that the torsion of the Barthel connection vanishes. The fundamental Theorem of Riemannian geometry implies that the Barthel connection is the Levi-Civita connection of the *A*-Riemannian space.

2.6 The definition of the curvature

We have seen already in Sect. 2.3 that the Barthel connection is an affine connection on M with the local coefficients (34). Indeed, it can be seen that the torsion tensor of the Barthel connection is

$$T_{jk}^{i} = b_{jk}^{i} - b_{kj}^{i} = C_{jr}^{i} \Big|_{y=Y(x)} Y_{k}^{r} - C_{kr}^{i} \Big|_{y=Y(x)} Y_{j}^{r},$$

where we have used the result that the (h)h-torsion of the Cartan connection vanishes.

The Barthel connection is g_Y -metrical, since the generalized Cartan connection $C\Gamma(T)$, as well as the Cartan connection $C\Gamma$, are *g*-metrical, see Definition 1, for $(C\Gamma(T)1)$ and $(C\Gamma(T)2)$, respectively. Indeed, the covariant derivative of $\hat{g}(x)$ with respect to the Barthel connection, i.e.,

$$\hat{g}_{ij;k} = \frac{\partial \hat{g}_{ij}(x)}{\partial x^k} - b^l_{ik} \hat{g}_{lj} - b^l_{jk} \hat{g}_{li}, \qquad (41)$$

after some elementary computations, can be written as

$$\hat{g}_{ij;k} = \left[g_{ij|k}(x, y) + g_{ij}|_r(x, y)Y_k^r \right]_{y=Y(x)} = 0,$$
(42)

where "|" and "|" are the horizontal and vertical covariant derivatives with respect to the Cartan connection $C\Gamma$.

Remark 5 The Barthel connection coefficients can be written as

$$b_{jk}^{i}(x) = \left[\gamma_{jk}^{i} - C_{jr}^{i} N_{k}^{r} - C_{kr}^{i} N_{j}^{r} + C_{jkr} N_{s}^{r} g^{si} \right] \Big|_{y=Y(x)} + C_{jr}^{i} \Big|_{y=Y(x)} Y_{k}^{r}(x).$$
(43)

The curvature of the Barthel connection can be defined as the curvature of any affine connection. By using Eq. (43), after some long but not complicated computations, it can be seen that the curvature tensor of the Barthel connection can be written as

$$\hat{R}_{j\ km}^{\ i}(x) = \left[R_{j\ km}^{\ i} + \left(P_{j\ ks}^{\ i} Y_{m}^{s} - P_{j\ ms}^{\ i} Y_{k}^{s} \right) + S_{j\ rs}^{\ i} Y_{k}^{r} Y_{m}^{s} \right]_{y=Y(x)},$$
(44)

where $R_{j \ km}^{i}$, $P_{j \ km}^{i}$, $S_{j \ km}^{i}$ are the local coefficients of the curvature of Cartan connection $C\Gamma$ (see also [115, p. 43]).

Remark 6 If we denote

$$R_{ijkh} = g_{js}R_{i\ kh}^{s}; \ P_{ijkh} = g_{js}P_{i\ kh}^{s}; \ S_{ijkh} = g_{js}S_{i\ kh}^{s},$$

then it is well-known that the curvature tensors of Cartan connection $C\Gamma(N)$ have the properties:

$$\begin{cases} R_{ijhk} + R_{jihk} = 0, \\ R_{ijkh} + R_{ijhk} = 0, \end{cases}; P_{ijhk} + P_{jihk} = 0, \\ \begin{cases} S_{ijkh} + S_{jikh} = 0, \\ S_{ijkh} + S_{ijhk} = 0. \end{cases} \end{cases}$$

From the Ricci identities (see for instance [117, p. 82]) we get

$$\begin{cases} R_{s\ hk}^{\ i} y^{s} = R_{hk}^{i}; \ P_{ijk} = C_{ijk|r} y^{r}, \\ P_{s\ hk}^{\ i} y^{s} = P_{hk}^{i}; \ \sum_{(ijk)} R_{ijk} = 0, \\ S_{s\ hk}^{\ i} y^{s} = 0, \end{cases}$$

🖄 Springer

where $\sum_{(ijk)}$ means the cyclic sum for (i, j, k).

For the Barthel connection curvature tensor $\hat{R}_{j\ km}^{i}$ we denote

$$\hat{R}_{ijkh} := \hat{g}_{js} \hat{R}_{ikh}^{s} = \begin{bmatrix} R_{ijkh} + (P_{ijks}Y_{h}^{s} - P_{ijhs}Y_{k}^{s}) \\ + S_{ijrs}Y_{k}^{r}Y_{h}^{s} \end{bmatrix}_{y=Y(x)},$$

$$(45)$$

and hence we have

$$\hat{R}_{ijkh} = -\hat{R}_{jikh}.$$

The Ricci tensors of the Barthel connection can be defined as

$$\hat{R}_{jk}(x) := \hat{R}_{j\ ik}^{\ i}.$$

Moreover, on the Riemannian osculator space (M, \hat{g}) we can define the Ricci scalar of the Barthel connection by

$$\hat{R} = \hat{g}^{ij} \hat{R}_{ij}.$$

The absolute differential of Y with respect to the Barthel connection is

$$DY^{i} = dY^{i} + Y^{k}b^{i}_{kh}(x)\mathrm{d}x^{h},$$
(46)

where $b_{kh}^{i}(x)$ are the Barthel connection coefficients.

The covariant derivative of Y with respect to the Barthel connection is given by

$$Y^{i}_{;j}(x) = \frac{\partial Y^{i}(x)}{\partial x^{j}} + b^{i}_{kj}(x)Y^{k}(x).$$
(47)

The vector field $Y^{i}(x)$ is a parallel vector field with respect to the Barthel connection if $Y^{i}_{;i}(x) = 0$, that is,

$$\frac{\partial Y^{i}(x)}{\partial x^{j}} = -b^{i}_{kj}(x)Y^{k}(x).$$
(48)

In the case the vector field Y(x) is parallel with respect to the Barthel connection induced by the Cartan connection $C\Gamma = (\hat{F}_{jk}^i, \hat{N}_j^i, \hat{C}_{jk}^i)$, Eq. (34) simplifies to

$$b_{jk}^{i}(x) = \hat{\gamma}_{jk}^{i}(x, Y(x)) - \hat{\gamma}_{js}^{r}(x, Y(x)) Y^{s}(x) \hat{C}_{rk}^{i}(x, Y(x)).$$
(49)

Let us observe that the original definition (32) of the Barthel connection show that this is an affine connection on the base manifold M. On the other hand, the right hand side of the formula (49) suggests that in the case when Y is parallel with respect to the Barthel connection, we can define on the tangent bundle TM the functions

$$\mathbf{b}_{jk}^{i}(x, y) := \hat{\gamma}_{jk}^{i}(x, y) - \hat{\gamma}_{js}^{r}(x, y) y^{s} \hat{C}_{rk}^{i}(x, y) , \qquad (50)$$

and hence

$$b_{jk}^{i}(x) = \mathbf{b}_{jk}^{i}(x, Y(x)).$$
(51)

Therefore, Eq. (48) can be written as

$$\frac{\partial Y^{i}(x)}{\partial x^{j}} = -\mathbf{b}_{kj}^{i}(x, Y(x))Y^{k}(x).$$
(52)

By taking the derivative of Eq. (52) we immediately find

$$\frac{\partial^2 Y^i(x)}{\partial x^l \partial x^k} = \left[-\frac{\partial \mathbf{b}_{jk}^i(x, y)}{\partial x^l} \right|_{y=Y(x)} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{b}_{jk}^i(x, y)}{\partial y^s} \Big|_{y=Y(x)} \mathbf{b}_{pl}^s(x, Y(x)) Y^p(x) + \mathbf{b}_{rk}^i(x, Y(x)) \mathbf{b}_{jl}^r(x, Y(x)) \right] Y^j(x).$$
(53)

Thus,

$$\frac{\partial^2 Y^i(x)}{\partial x^l \partial x^k} - \frac{\partial^2 Y^i(x)}{\partial x^k \partial x^l} = \hat{R}^i_{jkl}(x, Y(x)) Y^j(x), \qquad (54)$$

where (see also [116])

$$\hat{R}^{i}_{jkl}(x, Y(x)) = \frac{\partial b^{i}_{jl}(x, Y(x))}{\partial x^{k}} - \frac{\partial b^{i}_{jk}(x, Y(x))}{\partial x^{l}} + \left[\frac{\partial b^{i}_{jk}(x, y)}{\partial y^{s}} b^{s}_{pl}(x, y) - \frac{\partial b^{i}_{jl}(x, y)}{\partial y^{s}} b^{s}_{pk}(x, y)\right]_{y=Y(x)} Y^{p}(x) + \left[b^{i}_{rk}(x, y) b^{r}_{jl}(x, y) - b^{i}_{rl}(x, y) b^{r}_{jk}(x, y)\right]_{y=Y(x)}$$
(55)

is precisely the curvature tensor of the Barthel connection for the parallel vector field Y(x), and it can be checked that indeed $\hat{R}^{i}_{jkl}(x, Y(x)) Y^{j}(x) = 0$.

2.7 The gravitational Einstein equations

The contractions of the curvature tensor lead to the generalized Ricci tensor, and Ricci scalar, respectively, given by

$$\hat{R}_{jk} = \hat{R}^{i}_{jik}, \quad \hat{R}^{i}_{j} = \hat{g}^{ik}\hat{R}_{kj}$$
(56)

and

$$\hat{R} = \hat{R}_i^i, \tag{57}$$

respectively.

We postulate that the Einstein gravitational field equations can be formulated in a Barthel geometry as

$$\hat{R}_{jk} - \frac{1}{2}\hat{g}_{jk}\hat{R} = \kappa^2 \hat{T}_{jk},$$
(58)

where $\kappa^2 = 8\pi G/c^4$ is a constant, with G and c denoting the Newtonian gravitational constant, and the speed of light, respectively, and \hat{T}_{jk} is the matter energy-momentum tensor, constructed with the help of the usual thermodynamic quantities, and of the Finslerian metric tensor \hat{g}_{ik} .

3 Geometry of the osculating Barthel-Randers space

In the following we will investigate the physical implications of the generalized gravitational type equations (58) by assuming that the length function F(x, y) is given by a Randers [54] type form,

$$F(x, y) = \sqrt{\epsilon g_{ij}(x)y^i y^j + A_k(x)y^k} = \alpha(x, y) + \beta(x, y),$$
(59)

where $g_{ij}(x) = g_{ji}(x)$ is a Riemannian metric, $A_k(x)$ is an arbitrary vector field,

$$\alpha(x, y) = \sqrt{\epsilon g_{ij}(x) y^i y^j}, \qquad (60)$$

and

$$\beta(x, y) = A_k(x)y^k, \tag{61}$$

respectively. Also, $\epsilon = \pm 1$ for a time-like/space-like vector y^i , respectively.

3.1 Geometric quantities

As a first step in constructing the generalized Einstein equations for the Barthel connection we need to calculate the components of the Finslerian metric tensor $\hat{g}_{ij}(x)$, given by [121,122]

$$\hat{g}_{ij}(x, y) = \frac{F}{\alpha} h_{ij} + \left(A_i + \epsilon \frac{y_i}{\alpha}\right) \left(A_j + \epsilon \frac{y_j}{\alpha}\right), \quad (62)$$

where

$$h_{ij} = \epsilon g_{ij}(x) - \frac{y_i}{\alpha} \frac{y_j}{\alpha}$$
(63)

is the angular metric of the Riemannian space (M, α) , $y_i = g_{ij}y^j$, and $A^i = g^{ij}A_j$. Moreover, we denote $A^2(x) = g_{ij}(x)A^i(x)A^j(x) = A_iA^i$, while the relation between the determinants of $\hat{g}_{ij}(x, y)$ and $g_{ij}(x)$ is given by the relation det $\hat{g}_{ij}(x, y) = (F/\alpha)^{n+1}$ det $g_{ij}(x)$. For the inverse of the Finsler metric tensor we obtain

$$\hat{g}^{ij}(x, y) = \frac{\epsilon \alpha}{F} g^{ij}(x) - \frac{\epsilon \alpha}{F^2} \left(A^i y^j + A^j y^i \right) + \frac{A^2 \epsilon \alpha + \beta}{F^3} y^i y^j.$$
(64)

But, as we have shown in the previous section, in the case of the Barthel connection of a Finsler space with Randers type (α, β) metric we are considering $C_{jk}^i(x, A) = 0$. It is important to note that for a Finsler metric the Cartan tensor depends on (x, y). This means that the components of the Cartan tensor in other tangent directions different from A_i are obviously non-vanishing, and for $y \neq A$ the considered (α, β) metric has no reason to be Riemannian everywhere.

Explicitly, from (39), we obtain the Christoffel symbols of the first kind as

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x) &= \left[\epsilon \left(1 + \frac{\beta}{\alpha} \right) \Gamma_{ijk}(x) - \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial A_m}{\partial x^i} \tilde{l}^m - \epsilon \frac{\beta}{\alpha} \Gamma_{nni} \right) h_{jk} \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathcal{M}_{ijk} + \mathcal{M}_{ikj} \right) \\ &+ 2 \left(\hat{C}_{ijl} \frac{\partial Y^l}{\partial x^k} + \hat{C}_{ikl} \frac{\partial Y^l}{\partial x^j} - \hat{C}_{jkl} \frac{\partial Y^l}{\partial x^i} \right) \right]_{y=Y(x)}, \end{aligned}$$
(65)

where

$$\mathcal{M}_{ijk} = \left(\frac{\partial A_m}{\partial x^k}\tilde{l}^m - \epsilon\frac{\beta}{\alpha}\Gamma_{nnk}\right)h_{ij} + \left(\Gamma_{jnk} + \Gamma_{njk}\right)\xi_i - \left(\Gamma_{kni} + \Gamma_{nki}\right)\xi_j + \left(\Gamma_{inj} + \Gamma_{nij}\right)\xi_k -\epsilon\Gamma_{nnk}\left(\tilde{l}_i\xi_j + \tilde{l}_j\xi_i\right) +\epsilon\Gamma_{nni}\tilde{l}_j\xi_k + \frac{\partial A_j}{\partial x^k}\left(A_i + \epsilon\tilde{l}_i\right) + \left(\frac{\partial A_i}{\partial x^k} - \frac{\partial A_k}{\partial x^i}\right)A_j + \epsilon\left(\frac{\partial A_i}{\partial x^k} - \frac{\partial A_k}{\partial x^i}\right)\tilde{l}_j, (66)$$

and

$$\tilde{l}_i := \frac{y_i}{\alpha}, y_i := g_{ij}(x)y^j, \tag{67}$$

 $\xi_i := \epsilon A_i - \frac{\beta}{\alpha} \tilde{l}_i, \tag{68}$

$$\Gamma_{nnj} := \Gamma_{stj} \tilde{l}^s \tilde{l}^t = \Gamma_{stj} \frac{y^s}{\alpha} \frac{y^t}{\alpha}, \tag{69}$$

respectively. Here $\Gamma_{ijk}(x)$ are the first kind Christoffel symbols of the Riemannian metric $g_{ij}(x)$, and h_{ij} is the angular metric (63). The full details of the derivation of Eq. (65) are presented in Appendix A.

In the following we will consider a particular model of the Barthel–Randers geometry, based on a specific choice of the vector Y^i .

3.2 The model $Y^i = A^i$

In the present Barthel–Randers type geometrical model we substitute the vector *y* by $y^i = Y^i = A^i$, so that the Finslerian

metric tensor becomes $\hat{g}^{ij}(x, y) = \hat{g}^{ij}(x, A(x))$. Moreover, we normalize the vector A(x) so that $\alpha^2 = \epsilon g_{ij}(x)A^iA^j = \epsilon A^2$, $\alpha = \sqrt{\epsilon A^2}$, $\beta = A^2 = \epsilon \alpha^2$, and $F(x, A(x)) = \alpha (x, A(x)) + \epsilon \alpha (x, A(x))^2$. Hence for the Finsler metric tensor we find

$$\hat{g}_{ij}(x, A(x)) = (\epsilon + \alpha) \left[g_{ij}(x) + \frac{1}{\alpha} A_i(x) A_j(x) \right], \quad (70)$$

while for the inverse of the metric tensor we obtain

$$\hat{g}^{ij}(x, y) = \frac{1}{\epsilon + \alpha} \left[g^{ij}(x) - \frac{\epsilon}{\alpha (\epsilon + \alpha)} A^i(x) A^j(x) \right].$$
(71)

Lemma 1 Let $(M, F = \alpha + \beta)$ be a Randers space with $\alpha^2 = \epsilon g_{ij}(x)y^i y^j$ and $\beta = A_i(x)y^i$. In the case $y^i = A^i(x) = g^{ij}(x)A_j$, we have

1.
$$\hat{C}_{ijk}(x, y)|_{y=A(x)} = 0$$

2. $\xi_i|_{y=A(x)} = 0$.

This result follows from the obvious relation $\left[\epsilon A_j - (\beta/\alpha) (y_j/\alpha)\right]|_{y_j = A_j(x)} = 0$. Therefore, we directly arrive at the important result that *the Barthel connection of the* $L = \alpha + \beta$ metric, with $\beta = A_k y^k$, coincides with the Levi-Civita connection for $\hat{g}_{ij}(x, A(x))$.

Hence for the components of the Barthel connection we obtain the expressions

$$\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x) = (\epsilon + \alpha) \Gamma_{ijk}(x) - \frac{\epsilon}{2\alpha} \left(\frac{\partial A_m}{\partial x^i} A^m - \epsilon \frac{\beta}{\alpha^2} \Gamma_{sti} A^s A^t \right) \left(g_{jk}(x) - \frac{1}{A^2} A_j A_k \right) + \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathcal{M}_{ijk} + \mathcal{M}_{ikj} \right),$$
(72)

where

$$\mathcal{M}_{ijk} = \frac{\epsilon}{\alpha} \left(\frac{\partial A_m}{\partial x^k} A^m - \epsilon \frac{\beta}{\alpha^2} \Gamma_{stk} A^s A^t \right) \left(g_{ij}(x) - \frac{1}{A^2} A_i A_j \right) + \frac{\alpha + \epsilon}{\alpha} \left[\frac{\partial A_j}{\partial x^k} A_i + \left(\frac{\partial A_i}{\partial x^k} - \frac{\partial A_k}{\partial x^i} \right) A_j \right]$$
(73)

and

$$b_{hk}^{i}(x) = \hat{g}^{il}(x, A) \,\hat{\gamma}_{lhk}(x, A) \,, \tag{74}$$

respectively. Vanishing of $\hat{C}_{ijk}(x, A(x))$ means that the Finslerian metric becomes A-Riemannian in this case.

4 Cosmological evolution in Barthel–Randers geometry

We assume now for the Riemannian metric in the Barthel– Randers length function $L = \alpha + \beta$ the flat and isotropic Friedmann–Lemaitre–Robertson–Walker form, in which the interval ds between two neighboring points in the space-time manifold with coordinates ($x^0 = ct, x^1 = x, x^2 = y, x^3 = z$) is given by

$$ds^{2} = (dx^{0})^{2} - a^{2}(x^{0})(dx^{2} + dy^{2} + dz^{2}), \qquad (75)$$

where $a^2(x^0)$ is the cosmological scale factor. In the next sections we use the Landau–Lifshitz metric conventions [123]. Hence the non-vanishing components of the Riemannian metric tensor g_{IJ} , $I, J \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\}$, are given by $g_{II} = (1, -a^2(x^0), -a^2(x^0), -a^2(x^0))$.

In the following we denote by a dot the derivative with respect to the cosmological time *t*, and by a prime the derivative with respect to the coordinate x^0 , namely $a' = \frac{da}{dx^0} = \frac{da}{dt}\frac{dt}{dx^0} = \frac{1}{c}\frac{da}{dt} = \frac{1}{c}\dot{a}$.

4.1 Brief review of standard cosmology

Due to the assumed homogeneity of the space-time, all physical and geometrical quantities can be only functions of the cosmological time t. We also suppose that the matter content of the Universe can be described as a barotropic fluid, characterized by two thermodynamic parameters, the pressure p and the density ρ , obeying the equation of state $p = p(\rho)$. Hence the matter energy-momentum tensor is given by

$$T_{AB} = \left(\rho c^2 + p\right) u_A u_B - p g_{AB},\tag{76}$$

where u_A are the components of the four-velocity of the cosmological fluid. Usually one adopts a frame comoving with the cosmological matter, which fixes the components of the four-velocity as $u^A = (1, 0, 0, 0)$. Hence the components of the energy-momentum tensor become

$$T_A^A = \left(\rho c^2, -p, -p, -p\right).$$
(77)

Moreover, we introduce the Hubble functions H(t) and $\mathcal{H}(x^0)$, defined by

$$H(t) = \frac{\dot{a}(t)}{a(t)} \tag{78}$$

and

$$\mathcal{H}\left(x^{0}\right) = \frac{a'\left(x^{0}\right)}{a\left(x^{0}\right)} = \frac{1}{a\left(x^{0}\right)} \frac{\mathrm{d}a\left(x^{0}\right)}{\mathrm{d}x^{0}} = \frac{1}{c}H(t),\tag{79}$$

respectively.

In standard general relativity the Riemannian metric tensor g_{AB} , which encodes all the properties of the gravitational field, satisfies the Einstein equations [45, 123],

$$R_{AB} - \frac{1}{2}g_{AB} + \Lambda g_{AB} = \kappa^2 T_{AB}, \qquad (80)$$

where Λ is the cosmological constant.

In the case of the cosmological metric (75), the Einstein gravitational field equations reduce to the celebrated Friedmann equations, representing the theoretical foundations of modern cosmology, and which are given by [45]

$$3H^2(t) = 8\pi G\rho(t) + \Lambda c^2, \tag{81}$$

and

$$2\dot{H}(t) + 3H^{2}(t) = -\frac{8\pi G}{c^{2}}p(t) + \Lambda c^{2},$$
(82)

respectively.

The derivation of the geometric part of the Friedmann equations is presented in detail in Appendix B. Equations (81) and (82) did predict the existence of the large scale expansion of the Universe, and of the cosmological singularity.

To describe the dynamical nature of the cosmological evolution we introduce the deceleration parameter q, defined as

$$q = \frac{d}{dt}\frac{1}{H} - 1 = -\frac{\dot{H}}{H^2} - 1.$$
(83)

Positive values of q indicate a decelerating expansion, while for q < 0 the expansion of the Universe is accelerating. To facilitate the comparison of the theoretical predictions of the cosmological Barthel–Randers models with the cosmological observations, we introduce as independent variable the redshift z, defined as

$$1 + z = \frac{1}{a}.\tag{84}$$

In the above definition we have normalized the scale factor according to the relation a(0) = 1. Hence the derivatives with respect to the time can be replaced in the cosmological models with the derivatives with respect to z, by taking into account the relation

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} = \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{\mathrm{d}t}\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} = -(1+z)H(z)\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z}.$$
(85)

In terms of z the deceleration parameter q is given by

$$q(z) = (1+z)\frac{1}{H(z)}\frac{\mathrm{d}H(z)}{\mathrm{d}z} - 1.$$
(86)

We also assume that the cosmological matter satisfies a linear barotropic equation of state of the form $p = (\gamma - 1)\rho c^2$, where γ is a constant, and $1 \le \gamma \le 2$.

Recently, especially due to the study of the Cosmic Microwave Background Radiation by the Planck satellite [76,77], a large number of high precision cosmological data have been obtained, which have drastically modified our views on the Universe. In the following we adopt the simplifying hypothesis that the matter content of the late Universe contains only dust matter only. Therefore the matter in the present day Universe has negligible thermodynamic pressure. Hence, the energy conservation equation

$$\dot{\rho} + 3H\left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2}\right) = 0,\tag{87}$$

of standard cosmology gives for the time variation of the energy density of the dust matter with p = 0 the simple expression $\rho = \rho_0/a^3 = \rho_0(1+z)^3$, where ρ_0 is the present day matter density. The time evolution of the Hubble function is given, as a function of the scale factor, by [45]

$$H = H_0 \sqrt{(\Omega_b + \Omega_{DM}) a^{-3} + \Omega_\Lambda},$$
(88)

where by Ω_b , Ω_{DM} , and Ω_Λ we have denoted the density parameters of the baryonic matter, of the cold (pressureless) dark matter, and of the dark energy (modeled by a cosmological constant), respectively, while H_0 is the present day value of the Hubble function. The three density parameters obey the relation $\Omega_b + \Omega_{DM} + \Omega_\Lambda = 1$, which shows that the geometry of the Universe is flat.

The deceleration parameter of standard general relativistic cosmology is given by

$$q(z) = \frac{3(1+z)^3 \left(\Omega_{DM} + \Omega_b\right)}{2\left[\Omega_{\Lambda} + (1+z)^3 \left(\Omega_{DM} + \Omega_b\right)\right]} - 1.$$
 (89)

In order to compare the predictions of the Barthel–Randers type cosmological models with observations for the matter density parameters we adopt the values $\Omega_{DM} = 0.2589$, $\Omega_b = 0.0486$, and $\Omega_{\Lambda} = 0.6911$, respectively, which follow from the Planck data [77]. The total matter density parameter $\Omega_m = \Omega_{DM} + \Omega_b$ has then the numerical value $\Omega_m = 0.3089$. With the help of the density parameters we obtain for the present day value of the deceleration parameter the value q(0) = -0.5381, which indicates that presently the Universe is in an accelerating phase.

The mathematical representation of the Friedmann equations can be significantly simplified by introducing a set of dimensionless variable (τ, h, r, P, λ) , given by

$$\tau = H_0 t, H = H_0 h, \rho = \frac{H_0^2}{8\pi G} r, p = \frac{c^2 H_0^2}{8\pi G} P, \lambda = \frac{\Lambda c^2}{H_0^2},$$
(90)

where H_0 is the present day value of the Hubble function. The Hubble function can be obtained in a dimensionless form as a function of the redshift as $H(z) = H_0 h(z)$, with

$$h(z) = \sqrt{\left(\Omega_{DM} + \Omega_b\right) \left(1 + z\right)^3 + \Omega_\Lambda}.$$
(91)

The Friedmann equations take the dimensionless form

$$3h^2 = r + \lambda, 2\frac{\mathrm{d}h}{\mathrm{d}\tau} + 3h^2 = -P + \lambda.$$
(92)

4.2 Cosmology of the Barthel-Randers model

In order to investigate the cosmological implications of the Barthel–Randers geometry, given by the Barthel–Randers model, we assume that the Riemannian metric $g_{ij}(x)$ is given by the Friedmann–Lemaitre–Robertson–Walker metric (75).

In order to simplify the mathematical formalism, and to obtain a clear physical interpretation of the results, we adopt the following approximations:

(a) The components of the Finsler metric are functions of x^0 only.

We adopt the *cosmological principle* that requires the homogeneity of the Universe, which implies that *the geometrical and physical properties of the Universe depend globally and on the large scale on the cosmological time only*. The cosmological homogeneity assumption requires that $A_I = A_I (x^0)$.

(b) The space-like components of A vanish.

The homogeneity of the Universe as well as the diagonal nature of the metric imposes another mathematical condition on the components of the vector A, namely, the requirement that its space-like components vanish, $A_1 = A_2 = A_3 = 0$. If this condition does not hold we can perform a spatial rotation, and then we obtain a preferred direction, for example in the x coordinates. Such a behavior would contradict the large scale spatial isotropy of the Universe. Hence in the present model we assume that the vector A is characterized by one independent component only, $A_0(x^0)$. As a result, we define the one-form field as

$$(A_I) = (a(x^0) \eta(x^0), 0, 0, 0) = (A^I).$$
(93)

(c) A frame comoving with matter does exist.

We will assume that, similarly to the Riemannian geometric case, we can introduce in the Barthel–Randers geometry a comoving frame in which observers move along with the Hubble flow, defined by the metric g_{ij}(x).(d) Thermodynamic properties.

We also infer that the properties of the cosmological matter can be described by two thermodynamical quantities only, the energy density ρc^2 , and the thermodynamic pressure p, respectively, defined in the usual way. Assumptions (c) and (d) allow us to define the components of the matter energy-momentum tensor as $\hat{T}_0^0 = \rho c^2$, and $\hat{T}_A^A = -p$, respectively.

From the above assumptions it follows:

(i)
$$\epsilon = 1;$$

(ii) $\frac{\partial A_I}{\partial x^J} - \frac{\partial A_J}{\partial x^I} = 0;$
(iii) $(g_{IJ}) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -a^2 (x^0) & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -a^2 (x^0) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -a^2 (x^0) \end{pmatrix};$

(iv)
$$\alpha|_{y=A(x)} = a(x^0)\eta(x^0);$$

(v)
$$\beta|_{y=A(x)} = [a(x^0)\eta(x^0)]^2;$$

(vi) $(h_{IJ}|_{y=A(x)}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -a^2(x^0) & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -a^2(x^0) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -a^2(x^0) \end{pmatrix}$

where $I, J \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\}$, and $h_{IJ}(x, y) := g_{IJ} - \frac{y_I}{\alpha} \frac{y_J}{\alpha}$ is the angular metric of (M, α) .

From the above results, it turns out that the Finsler metric is diagonal. This fact follows naturally from the construction of the Randers metric. In this way we conserve in the Finslerian extension of general relativity one of the essential features of the cosmological Friedmann–Lemaitre–Robertson– Walker metric (75).

In the following we denote

$$\phi\left(x^{0}\right) := 1 + a\left(x^{0}\right)\eta\left(x^{0}\right),\tag{94}$$

from which we obtain

$$\phi'\left(x^{0}\right) = a\left(x^{0}\right)\left[\eta'\left(x^{0}\right) + \mathcal{H}\left(x^{0}\right)\eta\left(x^{0}\right)\right].$$
(95)

Lemma 2 (a) The non-vanishing components of \hat{g}_{IJ} are

$$\hat{g}_{IJ} = \begin{cases} \hat{g}_{00} = \left[1 + a\left(x^{0}\right)\eta\left(x^{0}\right)\right]^{2} = \phi^{2}\left(x^{0}\right), \\ \hat{g}_{ij} = -a^{2}\left(x^{0}\right)\left[1 + a\left(x^{0}\right)\eta\left(x^{0}\right)\right] \\ = -a^{2}\left(x^{0}\right)\phi\left(x^{0}\right)\delta_{ij}. \end{cases}$$
(96)

(b) The non-vanishing components of \hat{g}^{IJ} are

$$\hat{g}^{IJ} = \begin{cases} \hat{g}^{00} = \frac{1}{\left[1 + a(x^0)\eta(x^0)\right]^2} = \frac{1}{\phi^2(x^0)}, \\ \hat{g}^{ij} = -\frac{1}{a^2(x^0)\left[1 + a(x^0)\eta(x^0)\right]} \delta^{ij} = -\frac{1}{a^2(x^0)\phi(x^0)} \delta^{ij}, \end{cases}$$
(97)

where δ_{ij} is the Kronecker delta symbol, δ^{ij} is the inverse of δ_{ij} , and $i, j \in \{1, 2, 3\}$.

4.3 The generalized Friedmann equations

After establishing the basic geometrical foundations of the Barthel–Randers cosmology, we can proceed now to derive the cosmological evolution equations of the theory. For the Christoffel symbols of the first kind we obtain

$$\hat{\gamma}_{IJK}(x) = (1 + a\eta)\Gamma_{IJK} - \frac{1}{2a\eta} \left(\frac{\partial A_M}{\partial x^I} A^M - \Gamma_{STI} A^S A^T \right) h_{JK} \Big|_{y=A(x)} + \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathcal{M}_{IJK} + \mathcal{M}_{IKJ} \right),$$
(98)

where

$$\mathcal{M}_{IJK} = \frac{1}{a\eta} \left(\frac{\partial A_M}{\partial x^K} A^M - \Gamma_{STK} A^S A^T \right) h_{IJ} \bigg|_{y=A(x)} + \frac{a\eta + 1}{a\eta} \left[\frac{\partial A_J}{\partial x^K} A_I + \left(\frac{\partial A_I}{\partial x^K} - \frac{\partial A_K}{\partial x^I} \right) A_J \right].$$
(99)

The choice y = A(x) implies

 $\Gamma_{nnI}(x, y)|_{y=A(x)} = 0, \quad I \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\};$ (100)

see Lemma C1. Moreover, we get

$$\mathcal{M}_{000} = (1 + a\eta)(a\eta)', \tag{101}$$

and thus

$$\mathcal{M}_{000} = (1 + a\eta)(a'\eta + a\eta') = a(1 + a\eta)(\eta' + \mathcal{H}\eta),$$

$$\mathcal{M}_{0ij} = 0, \quad i, j \in \{1, 2, 3\}.$$
 (102)

By substituting the adopted expression of the one-form field into Eq. (98), one obtains

$$\hat{\gamma}_{000} = (1 + a\eta)(a'\eta + a\eta') = a(1 + a\eta)(\eta' + \mathcal{H}\eta).$$
(103)

Hence all the components of $\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}$ can be obtained by means of the following.

Lemma 3 The non-vanishing components of $\hat{\gamma}_{IJK}(x)$ are

$$\hat{\gamma}_{000} = a(1+a\eta)(\eta' + \mathcal{H}\eta) = \phi\phi',$$
$$\hat{\gamma}_{0ij} = -\hat{\gamma}_{i0j} = -\hat{\gamma}_{ij0} = \frac{a^2}{2} \left[a\eta' + (2+3a\eta)\mathcal{H}\right]\delta_{ij}$$
$$= \frac{a^2}{2} \left(\phi' + 2\phi\mathcal{H}\right)\delta_{ij}.$$

Lemma 4 The non-vanishing components of the Christoffel symbols of the second kind of the osculating Riemannian metric are

$$\hat{\gamma}_{BC}^{A} = \begin{cases}
\hat{\gamma}_{00}^{0} = \frac{a}{(1+a\eta)}(\eta' + \mathcal{H}\eta) = \frac{\phi'}{\phi}, \\
\hat{\gamma}_{ij}^{0} = \frac{a^{2}}{2(1+a\eta)^{2}} \left[a\eta' + (2+3a\eta)\mathcal{H}\right]\delta_{ij} \\
= \frac{a^{2}}{2\phi^{2}}(\phi' + 2\phi\mathcal{H})\delta_{ij}, \\
\hat{\gamma}_{0j}^{i} = \frac{1}{2(1+a\eta)} \left[a\eta' + (2+3a\eta)\mathcal{H}\right]\delta_{j}^{i} \\
= \frac{1}{2\phi}(\phi' + 2\phi\mathcal{H})\delta_{j}^{i}.
\end{cases}$$
(104)

4.3.1 The curvature tensors

We will compute now the components of the Ricci tensor. The curvature tensor of an affine connection with local coefficients $(\Gamma_{BC}^{A}(x))$ is given by

$$R^{A}_{BCD} = \frac{\partial \Gamma^{A}_{BD}}{\partial x^{C}} - \frac{\partial \Gamma^{A}_{BC}}{\partial x^{D}} + \Gamma^{E}_{BD} \Gamma^{A}_{EC} - \Gamma^{E}_{BC} \Gamma^{A}_{ED}.$$
 (105)

The Barthel connection with local coefficients $(b_{BC}^A(x))$ is an affine connection, and hence its curvature tensor must be given by the above formula, with $(\Gamma_{BC}^A(x)) = (b_{BC}^A(x))$. As we have already discussed in detail, in the case of the Randers metric $F = \alpha + \beta$, the Barthel connection coincides with the Levi-Civita connection of the osculating metric $\hat{g}_{AB}(x) =$ $g_{AB}(x, A(x))$, where $A_I(x)$ are the components of β , and g_{AB} is the fundamental tensor of F. Hence, since $b_{BC}^A =$ $\hat{\gamma}_{BC}^A$, where $\hat{\gamma}_{BC}^A$ are the Levi-Civita coefficients, we obtain for the curvature tensors the expressions

$$\hat{R}^{A}_{BCD} = \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}^{A}_{BD}}{\partial x^{C}} - \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}^{A}_{BC}}{\partial x^{D}} + \hat{\gamma}^{E}_{BD} \hat{\gamma}^{A}_{EC} - \hat{\gamma}^{E}_{BC} \hat{\gamma}^{A}_{ED}$$
(106)

and

$$\hat{R}_{BD} = \sum_{A} \left[\frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{BD}^{A}}{\partial x^{A}} - \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{BA}^{A}}{\partial x^{D}} + \sum_{E} \left(\hat{\gamma}_{BD}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{EA}^{A} - \hat{\gamma}_{BA}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{ED}^{A} \right) \right],$$
(107)

🖄 Springer

respectively, where A, B, C, D, $E \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\}$. For details of the definitions of the affine connections and of the curvature tensors see [127].

From this we obtain the non-vanishing components of the Ricci tensor \hat{R}_{AB} in the Barthel–Randers geometry as

$$\hat{R}_{00} = -3\mathcal{H}' - 3\mathcal{H}^2 - \frac{3}{2}\frac{\phi''}{\phi} + \frac{9}{4}\frac{\phi'^2}{\phi^2}$$
(108)

and

$$\hat{R}_{ij} = \frac{a^2}{2\phi^2} \left[\phi'' - \frac{\phi'^2}{2\phi} + 2\left(\mathcal{H}' + 3\mathcal{H}^2\right)\phi + 4\mathcal{H}\phi' \right] \delta_{ij},$$
(109)

respectively. See Appendix C for the computations of these Ricci curvatures.

From a mathematical point of view, observe that the derivatives of ϕ do also include \mathcal{H} , hence, it is possible to rewrite Eqs. (108) and (109) as

$$\hat{R}_{00} = -\frac{3(3\phi - 1)}{2\phi} \left(\mathcal{H}' + \mathcal{A}_1 \mathcal{H}^2 + \mathcal{A}_2 \mathcal{H} + \mathcal{A}_3 \right), \quad (110)$$

where

$$\mathcal{A}_{1} := \frac{3\phi^{2} + 4\phi - 3}{2\phi(3\phi - 1)}$$
$$\mathcal{A}_{2} := -\frac{(\phi - 1)(\phi - 3)}{\phi(3\phi - 1)} \cdot \frac{\eta'}{\eta}$$
(111)
$$\mathcal{A}_{3} := \frac{(\phi - 1)}{(3\phi - 1)} \left[\frac{\eta''}{\eta} - \frac{3}{2} \frac{(\phi - 1)}{\phi} \left(\frac{\eta'}{\eta} \right)^{2} \right],$$

and

$$\hat{R}_{ij} = \frac{(\phi-1)^2 (3\phi-1)\delta_{ij}}{2\phi^2 \eta^2} \left(\mathcal{H}' + \mathcal{B}_1 \mathcal{H}^2 + \mathcal{B}_2 \mathcal{H} + \mathcal{B}_3\right),$$
(112)

where

$$\mathcal{B}_{1} := \frac{21\phi^{2} - 8\phi - 1}{2\phi(3\phi - 1)}$$

$$\mathcal{B}_{2} := \frac{(\phi - 1)(5\phi + 1)}{\phi(3\phi - 1)} \cdot \frac{\eta'}{\eta}$$

$$\mathcal{B}_{3} := \frac{(\phi - 1)}{(3\phi - 1)} \left[\frac{\eta''}{\eta} - \frac{(\phi - 1)}{2\phi} \left(\frac{\eta'}{\eta} \right)^{2} \right],$$
(113)

respectively, provided $\phi \neq 0$, $3\phi - 1 \neq 0$, everywhere. For the Ricci scalar we find

$$\hat{R} = -\frac{1}{\phi^2} \left(6\mathcal{H}' + 12\mathcal{H}^2 + 3\frac{\phi''}{\phi} - 3\frac{\phi'^2}{\phi^2} + 6\mathcal{H}\frac{\phi'}{\phi} \right).$$
(114)

4.3.2 The generalized Friedmann equations

Now, we can obtain the generalized Friedman cosmological evolution equations as

$$3H^{2} = 8\pi G\phi^{2}\rho - \frac{3}{4}\frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}}{\phi^{2}} - 3H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi}$$
(115)

and

$$2\dot{H} + 3H^2 = -\frac{8\pi G}{c^2}\phi^2 p - \frac{\ddot{\phi}}{\phi} + \frac{5}{4}\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2} - H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi},\qquad(116)$$

respectively.

From the above equations we immediately obtain

$$\dot{H} = -4\pi G \phi^2 \left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2} \right) - \frac{\ddot{\phi}}{2\phi} + \frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2} + H \frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi}.$$
 (117)

Equation (115) can be reformulated as

$$3\left(H + \frac{\dot{\phi}}{2\phi}\right)^2 = 8\pi G\phi^2\rho.$$
(118)

By denoting

$$\tilde{H} = H + \frac{\dot{\phi}}{2\phi},\tag{119}$$

the generalized Friedmann equations in the Barthel-Randers cosmology take the form

$$3\tilde{H}^2 = 8\pi G \phi^2 \rho \tag{120}$$

and

$$2\dot{\tilde{H}} + 3\tilde{H}^2 = -\frac{8\pi G}{c^2}\phi^2 p + \frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2} + 2H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi},$$
 (121)

respectively.

4.4 The energy conservation equation

The conservation equation of the matter content of the Universe can be obtained from the relation $\hat{\nabla}_{\mu}T^{\mu\nu} = 0$, where the covariant derivative is calculated with the connection $\hat{\gamma}^{\mu}_{\ \nu\alpha}$. In our case, the conservation equation can be written as

$$\dot{\rho} + 3\left(H + \frac{\dot{\phi}}{2\phi}\right)\left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2}\right) = 0, \qquad (122)$$

or, equivalently,

$$\frac{d}{dt}\left(\rho a^{3}\right) + \frac{p}{c^{2}}\frac{d}{dt}a^{3} + \frac{3}{2}a^{3}\left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^{2}}\right) = 0.$$
 (123)

It should be noted that the conservation equation is not independent, and can be obtained from the Friedman equations. In fact, by taking the derivative of Eq. (115) and substituting \dot{H} from Eq. (116), one obtains

$$8\pi G\phi^2 \left(\dot{\rho} + \frac{3Hp}{c^2}\right) - \frac{3}{8\phi^3}(\dot{\phi}^3 - 2H\phi\dot{\phi}^2 - 20H^2\phi^2\dot{\phi}^2) + 4\pi G\phi\dot{\phi}(3p + 4\rho) + 9H^3 = 0.$$
(124)

Now, substituting H^2 from the Friedman equation (115), one obtains again Eq. (122).

4.5 Thermodynamical interpretation of the Barthel–Randers cosmology

Equation (122) shows that, as opposed to the standard general relativistic case, in the present Barthel-Randers type cosmological model the matter content of the Universe is not conserved. This raises the question of the physical interpretation of this result, and of its cosmological implications. One possibility for obtaining a physical insight into the energy nonconservation is to interpret it in the framework of the thermodynamics of irreversible processes as describing particle creation/annihilation. In the following we briefly present the thermodynamic interpretation of the Barthel-Randers type cosmological theories. The nonconservation of the energy-momentum appears in several approaches to gravity involving the presence of geometry-matter coupling, like, for example, in $f(R, L_m)$ and f(R, T) theories [43]. The non-conservation of the matter energy-momentum tensor, as shown by Eq. (122), suggests that due to the presence of the Finslerian geometric effects, particle creation processes may occur during the cosmological evolution in the Barthel-Randers geometry, corresponding to a creation of matter from geometry. Particle creation does also appear in quantum field theories in curved space-times, as initially discussed in [128-132], and it is a direct consequence of the temporal variation of the gravitational field. In [130,131] particle creation in an anisotropic Bianchi type I metric was considered, and the renormalized value of the energy-momentum tensor of a quantum scalar field with a non-zero mass was first, and correctly obtained. Therefore the Barthel-Randers type gravity theory, in which matter creation processes also occur, could lead to the possibility of a semiclassical effective description of the quantum effects in a gravitational field.

4.5.1 Matter creation in irreversible thermodynamics

Equation (122) shows that the covariant divergence of the basic equilibrium quantities of a thermodynamic system consisting of ordinary matter, and described by the energy-momentum tensor, is different from zero. This result implies

that similar effects must appear at the level of other thermodynamical quantities, including the particle and entropy fluxes. Consequently, in the presence of particle creation all the balance equilibrium equations must be modified in order to include this effect [133–135]. In the following we will investigate the physical consequences of energy nonconservation from the cosmological perspective of the Riemann space, with metric $g_{AB}(x)$, and we assume that the Finslerian effects can be interpreted as some physical event in this space. Therefore all geometrical and physical quantities will be defined with the use of the FLRW metric (75) only.

In the presence of particle creation, one must modify the balance equation for the particle flux $N^A \equiv nu^A$, where *n* is the particle number density, and u^A is the four-velocity defined in the Riemann space, according to

$$\nabla_A N^A = \dot{n} + 3Hn = n\Psi, \tag{125}$$

where ∇_A is the covariant derivative defined with respect to the Levi-Civita connection associated to the metric (75), while Ψ is the matter creation rate.

We assume in the following that all quantities are functions of the cosmological time only. If $\Psi \ll H$, one can neglect the source term in the particle balance equation. The entropy flux vector is defined according to $S^A \equiv \tilde{s}u^A = n\sigma u^A$, where \tilde{s} is the entropy density, while σ denotes the entropy per particle. By taking the divergence of the entropy flux we obtain

$$\nabla_A S^A = n\dot{\sigma} + n\sigma\Psi \ge 0, \tag{126}$$

where the positivity condition follows from the second law of thermodynamics. If the entropy per particle σ is a constant, then we obtain the condition

$$\nabla_A S^A = n\sigma \Psi = \tilde{s}\Psi \ge 0, \tag{127}$$

which indicates that the change of the entropy is exclusively due to the matter production processes by the gravitational field. Since always $\tilde{s} > 0$, it follows that the matter production rate must satisfy the important condition $\Psi \ge 0$. This condition can be interpreted physically as allowing the gravitational fields to create matter, but forbidding the inverse process. In the presence of matter production the energymomentum tensor of cosmological fluid must also be modified through the inclusion of the irreversible effects related to the second law of thermodynamics, and it can be represented generally as [136]

$$T^{AB} = T^{AB}_{eq} + \Delta T^{AB}, \qquad (128)$$

where T_{eq}^{AB} represents the standard equilibrium component [136], while ΔT^{AB} corresponds to the adjustments necessary due to matter creation. Since we assume that the space-time is

homogeneous and isotropic, ΔT^{AB} , giving the supplementary contribution to T^{AB} , can be generally written in the form

$$\Delta T^0_0 = 0, \quad \Delta T^B_A = -p_c \delta^B_A, \tag{129}$$

where the quantity p_c represents the creation pressure, an effective quantity that describes phenomenologically in a macroscopic physical system the thermodynamical effects of matter production. The tensor ΔT^{AB} can be represented covariantly as [136]

$$\Delta T^{AB} = -p_c h^{AB} = -p_c \left(g^{AB} - u^A u^B \right), \tag{130}$$

where h^{AB} is the projection operator. Hence, we can obtain immediately the relation $u_A \nabla_B \Delta T^{AB} = 3HP_c$. Therefore, in the presence of matter creation, the scalar component of the energy balance equation $u_A \nabla_B T^{AB} = 0$, which follows from Eq. (128), gives the temporal variation of the energy density of the cosmological fluid in the form

$$\dot{\rho} + 3H\left[\rho + \frac{1}{c^2}\left(p + p_c\right)\right] = 0.$$
 (131)

The basic thermodynamic parameters of the cosmological fluid must also satisfy the Gibbs law, which is given by [134]

$$nTd\left(\frac{\tilde{s}}{n}\right) = nTd\sigma = d\rho - \frac{\rho + p/c^2}{n}dn,$$
(132)

where by T we have denoted the thermodynamical temperature of the Barthel–Randers Univerze.

4.5.2 Irreversible thermodynamics and Barthel–Randers cosmology

The matter energy balance equation (122) of the Barthel– Randers cosmology can be reformulated after some simple algebraic transformations as

$$\dot{\rho} + 3H \left[\rho + \frac{p}{c^2} + \frac{c^2 \dot{\phi}}{2c^2 H \phi} \left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2} \right) \right] = 0.$$
 (133)

The simple comparison of Eqs. (131) and (133) gives the expression of the creation pressure in the Barthel–Randers cosmological model in the presence of matter creation as

$$p_c = \frac{\dot{\phi}}{2H\phi} \left(\rho c^2 + p\right) = \frac{c^2 \rho \dot{\phi}}{2H\phi} \left(1 + w\right), \qquad (134)$$

where we have introduced the notation $w = p/\rho c^2$. Then the energy density balance Eq. (122) can be derived by taking the divergence in the Riemann space with the FLRW metric (75) of the total energy momentum tensor T^{AB} , given by

$$T^{AB} = \left(\rho c^2 + p + p_c\right) u^A u^B - (p + p_c) g^{AB}.$$
 (135)

Furthermore, under the important assumption of adiabatic particle production, which implies $\dot{\sigma} = 0$, from the Gibbs law (132) it follows

$$\dot{\rho} = \left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2}\right)\frac{\dot{n}}{n} = \left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2}\right)\left(\Psi - 3H\right),\tag{136}$$

which together with the energy balance equation gives immediately the relation between the particle creation rate and the creation pressure as

$$\Psi = \frac{-3Hp_c}{\rho c^2 + p}.$$
(137)

Therefore, with the use of Eq. (134) we obtain for the particle creation rate in the Barthel–Randers cosmology the simple expression

$$\Psi = -\frac{3}{2}\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} = -\frac{3}{2}\frac{\dot{a}\eta + a\dot{\eta}}{1 + a\eta}.$$
(138)

Under the assumption $1 + a\eta > 0$, the condition $\Psi \ge 0$, which ensures the existence of particle creation, imposes the constraint $\dot{\phi} = \dot{a}\eta + a\dot{\eta} = a(\dot{\eta} + H\eta) \le 0$ on the two physical parameters of the theory, the scale factor *a* and the vector field η . This condition depends only indirectly, via the Hubble function, on the equation of state of the ordinary matter. On the other hand, the condition $\dot{\phi} < 0$ leads to a negative creation pressure, as seen from Eq. (134). Hence particle creation can take place only in the presence of a negative creation pressure p_c .

In the Barthel–Randers Universe the particle balance equation can therefore be formulated as

$$\dot{n} + 3Hn = -\frac{3}{2}n\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi}.$$
(139)

In the case of a dust Universe with p = 0, the creation pressure takes the form

$$p_c = \frac{\dot{\phi}}{2H\phi}\rho c^2,\tag{140}$$

and it is directly proportional to the matter density.

As a function of the creation pressure, the divergence of the entropy flux vector S^a can be written as

$$\nabla_A S^A = \frac{-3n\sigma H p_c}{\rho c^2 + p} = -\frac{3}{2}n\sigma \frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} = n\sigma \Psi.$$
 (141)

An important parameter in systems with particle creation is the temperature T. To investigate the temperature evolution in a system with particle creation, and to determine the time dependence of the temperature of the relativistic fluid in the Barthel–Randers Universe, we consider the general case in which the equations of state of the density and pressure are functions of the particle number and the temperature, and have the general parametric form $\rho = \rho(n, T)$ and p = p(n, T), respectively. Then we immediately find

$$\dot{\rho} = \left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial n}\right)_T \dot{n} + \left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial T}\right)_n \dot{T}.$$
(142)

With the use of the energy and particle balance equations we obtain

$$-3H\left(\rho c^{2}+p+p_{c}\right)=\left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial n}\right)_{T}n\left(\Psi-3H\right)+\left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial T}\right)_{n}\dot{T}.$$
(143)

Next, by making use of the thermodynamic identity [136]

$$T\left(\frac{\partial p}{\partial T}\right)_n = \rho c^2 + p - n\left(\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial n}\right)_T,$$
(144)

Eq. (143) leads to the temperature evolution of the cosmologic fluid in the Barthel–Randers Universe, and in the presence of matter creation we have

$$\frac{\dot{T}}{T} = \left(\frac{\partial p}{c^2 \partial \rho}\right)_n \frac{\dot{n}}{n} = w \frac{\dot{n}}{n}.$$
(145)

By taking into account that from the particle balance equation we obtain

$$\frac{\dot{n}}{n} = -3\left(\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} + \frac{\dot{a}}{a}\right),\tag{146}$$

and assuming that $\dot{\phi} < 0$, for the temperature evolution of the newly created matter in the Barthel–Randers Universe we find the expression

$$T = T_0 \frac{\phi^{3w/2}}{a^3}.$$
 (147)

Generally, one can assume that w is an arbitrary, varying equation-of-state parameter w(a), which is also a function of the scale factor [137]. Moreover, in a consistent cosmological model all physical and geometrical quantities must be regular and well-defined for all values of w(a).

4.5.3 The case of the exotic matter

In the thermodynamical approach discussed in the previous section we have assumed that particles are created in the form of ordinary baryonic matter, and hence it satisfies the conditions $\rho c^2 + p \ge 0$, and $w \ge 0$, respectively. However, we cannot exclude automatically the case in which the Barthel–Randers Universe is filled with exotic fluids with w < 0. The thermodynamic approach and the physical interpretation of the Barthel–Randers theory can also be extended to the case w < 0. In this case the creation pressure is negative for $\dot{\phi} > 0$, while the particle creation rate becomes positive. Hence in the presence of exotic matter particle creation processes can also take place in the Barthel–Randers Universe.

An interesting case is represented by the equation of state $\rho c^2 + p = 0$, corresponding to w = -1, or, from a geometric point of view, to the presence of a cosmological constant. Then Eq. (131) immediately gives

$$\dot{\rho} = -3Hp_c. \tag{148}$$

By assuming adiabatic particle production, with $\dot{\sigma} = 0$, from the Gibbs law we obtain

$$\dot{\rho} = (\rho c^2 + p) \frac{\dot{n}}{n} = 0.$$
 (149)

Consequently, the above two equations independently give the result

$$\dot{\rho} = p_c = 0,\tag{150}$$

implying an Universe with constant matter density. But, if, for example, w = -2, and $\rho > 0$, then $p_c = -(c^2 \dot{\phi}/2H\phi)\rho$, the particle creation rate is given by $\Psi = (3/2)\dot{\phi}/\phi$, and particle creation takes place if $\dot{\phi} > 0$.

Hence the Barthel–Randers geometry can act as a source of exotic matter in the Riemannian space-time described by the FLRW metric.

5 Exact cosmological models

In the present section we investigate the general cosmological implications of the generalized Friedmann equations (115) and (116), describing the cosmological evolution in the Barthel–Randers geometry, and we also consider some specific models.

5.1 General properties of Barthel–Randers cosmological models

In the limit $\phi \rightarrow 1$, the Friedmann equations (115) and (116) do reduce to the standard equations of general relativity.

Therefore, the function $\phi = 1 + a\eta$ describes the deviations from the general relativistic background, as induced by the new geometrical structure attached to the standard Friedmann–Lemaitre–Robertson–Walker space-time.

By representing the function $\phi(t)$ in terms of a new function $\alpha(t)$, defined as $\phi(t) = \phi_0 e^{\alpha(t)}$, or $\alpha(t) = \ln [(1 + a\eta)/\phi_0]$, where ϕ_0 is a constant, the Friedmann equations (115) and (116) can be reformulated as

$$3H^{2} = 8\pi G\phi_{0}^{2}e^{2\alpha}\rho - \frac{3}{4}\dot{\alpha}^{2} - 3H\dot{\alpha} = 8\pi G_{\text{eff}} \left(\rho + \rho_{\text{eff}}\right)$$
(151)

and

$$2\dot{H} + 3H^{2} = -\frac{8\pi G\phi_{0}^{2}}{c^{2}}e^{2\alpha}p - \ddot{\alpha} + \frac{1}{4}\dot{\alpha}^{2} - H\dot{\alpha}$$
$$= -\frac{8\pi G_{\text{eff}}}{c^{2}}\left(p + p_{\text{eff}}\right), \qquad (152)$$

respectively, where

$$G_{\rm eff} = \phi_0^2 G e^{2\alpha},\tag{153}$$

$$\rho_{\rm eff} = -\frac{1}{\phi_0^2 G} \left(\frac{3}{4} \dot{\alpha}^2 + 3H\dot{\alpha}\right) e^{-2\alpha},\tag{154}$$

and

$$p_{\text{eff}} = \frac{1}{\phi_0^2 G} \left(\ddot{\alpha} - \frac{1}{4} \dot{\alpha}^2 + H \dot{\alpha} \right) e^{-2\alpha}, \tag{155}$$

respectively.

From the generalized Friedmann equations, after eliminating $3H^2$, we immediately obtain

$$2\dot{H} = -\frac{8\pi G\phi_0^2}{c^2} \left(\rho c^2 + p\right) e^{2\alpha} - \ddot{\alpha} + \dot{\alpha}^2 + 2H\dot{\alpha}.$$
 (156)

For the deceleration parameter of the model we find the expression

$$q = \frac{\left(4\pi\phi_0^2 G/c^2\right)\left(\rho c^2 + p\right)e^{2\alpha} + (3/2)\ddot{\alpha} - (3/4)\dot{\alpha}^2}{8\pi\phi_0^2 G\rho e^{2\alpha} - (3/4)\dot{\alpha}^2 - 3H\dot{\alpha}}.$$
(157)

The effective energy density generated by the Barthel-Randers geometry is positive if the condition $(3/4)\dot{\alpha}^2 + 3H\dot{\alpha} < 0, \forall t \ge 0$. However, there is no guarantee that this conditions is satisfied for all times. Negative energy densities also do appear in the framework of the so-called phantom field cosmological models, initially proposed in [124], where the kinetic energy of the scalar field is negative.

The system of the Friedmann equations can be formulated in a dimensionless form, by introducing the set of the dimensionless variables (τ, h, r, P) , defined as

$$H = H_0 h, \tau = H_0 t, \rho = \frac{H_0^2}{8\pi G\phi_0^2} r, p = \frac{H_0^2 c^2}{8\pi G\phi_0^2} P.$$
 (158)

Then we obtain

$$3\frac{1}{a^2}\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}a}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\right)^2 = e^{2\alpha}r - \frac{3}{4}\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\right)^2 - 3h\frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha}{\mathrm{d}\tau} \tag{159}$$

and

$$\frac{2}{a}\frac{\mathrm{d}^2 a}{\mathrm{d}\tau^2} + \frac{1}{a}\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}a}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\right)^2 = -e^{2\alpha}P - \frac{\mathrm{d}^2\alpha}{\mathrm{d}\tau^2} + \frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\right)^2 - h\frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha}{\mathrm{d}\tau},$$
(160)

respectively. By taking into account that α is a function of *a* and η , the system of equations (159) and (160) can be explicitly written down as

$$3\frac{a'^2}{a^2} = (1+a\eta)^2 r - \frac{3(\eta a'+a\eta')^2}{4(1+a\eta)^2} - \frac{3a'(\eta a'+a\eta')}{a(1+a\eta)}$$
(161)

and

$$2\frac{a''}{a} + \frac{a'^2}{a^2} = -(1+a\eta)^2 P + \frac{5\left(\eta a' + a\eta'\right)^2}{4(1+a\eta)^2} - \frac{a'\left(\eta a' + a\eta'\right)}{a(1+a\eta)} - \frac{\eta a'' + 2a'\eta' + a\eta''}{1+a\eta},$$
(162)

respectively, where, from now on, a prime denotes the derivative with respect to τ . Once the equation of state P = P(r)is specified, Eqs. (161) and (162) represents a system of two, strongly nonlinear, ordinary differential equations for *a* and η that must be solved with some appropriately chosen initial conditions $a(0) = a_0$, $\eta(0) = \eta_0$, and $\eta'(0) = \eta'_0$.

The first generalized Friedmann equation can be reformulated as

$$3\left[h + \frac{1}{2}\frac{\eta a' + a\eta'}{1 + a\eta}\right]^2 = (1 + a\eta)^2 r.$$
 (163)

5.2 The de Sitter solution

We will look first for the de Sitter type solutions of the Finslerian cosmological model described by Eqs. (115) and (116) for a vacuum Universe, corresponding to $H = H_0 =$ constant, $\rho = p = 0$, and $a(t) = e^{H_0(t-t_0)}$, respectively.

Then from Eqs. (115) and (116) it follows that ϕ must satisfy the differential equation

$$\ddot{\phi} - 2\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi} - 2H_0\dot{\phi} = 0.$$
(164)

By introducing a new variable $\dot{\phi} = u$, the above equation becomes

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}u}{\mathrm{d}\phi} - \frac{2}{\phi}u - 2H_0 = 0, \tag{165}$$

with the general solution given by

$$u(\phi) = C\phi^2 - 2H_0\phi,$$
 (166)

where C is an arbitrary constant of integration. Hence we obtain

$$\phi(t) = \frac{2H_0}{e^{2H_0(t-t_0)} + C},\tag{167}$$

where t_0 is an integration constant, giving

$$\eta(t) = -\frac{e^{H_0(t-t_0)} + (C - 2H_0)e^{-H_0(t-t_0)}}{e^{2H_0(t-t_0)} + C}.$$
(168)

5.3 Generating a cosmological constant

If the condition

$$-\frac{3}{4}\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2} - 3H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} = 8\pi G\Lambda\phi^2,\tag{169}$$

holds, where Λ is a constant, the first Friedmann equation (115) can be reformulated as

$$3H^2 = 8\pi G\phi^2 \left(\rho + \Lambda\right),\tag{170}$$

while Eq. (116) becomes

$$2\dot{H} + 3H^2 = -\frac{8\pi G}{c^2}\phi^2 \left(p - \Lambda c^2\right) - \frac{\ddot{\phi}}{\phi} + 2H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} + 2\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2}.$$
(171)

Hence, while there is a positive contribution to the energy density of the ordinary matter in the form of a constant term, the effective cosmological constant term, introduced through the condition (169), generates an effective pressure term in the second Friedmann equation. Moreover, we have also taken into account the variation of the gravitational coupling. Equation (169) determines the cosmological Barthel– Randers vector η as a solution of the ordinary differential equation

$$\dot{\eta} = \pm \frac{2(1+a\eta)\sqrt{3H^2 - 8\pi G\Lambda (1+a\eta)^2}}{\sqrt{3}a} - \frac{\eta \dot{a} + 2(1+a\eta)H}{a}.$$
(172)

It is interesting to note that if the solution of the above equation does exist, the Barthel–Randers geometry will generate an effective cosmological constant for all functional forms of the scale factor a. Alternatively, one can impose the simpler condition

$$-\frac{3}{4}\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2} - 3H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} = \Lambda, \qquad (173)$$

to generate a "simple" cosmological constant that may allow one to write the first Friedmann equation as

$$3H^2 = 8\pi G \phi^2 \rho + \Lambda, \tag{174}$$

and which gives η as a solution of the differential equation

$$\dot{\eta} = \pm \frac{2(1+a\eta)\sqrt{3H^2 - \Lambda}}{\sqrt{3}a} - \frac{\eta \dot{a} + 2(1+a\eta)H}{a}.$$
 (175)

As an application of the above relation we consider the simple cosmological scenario in which $a(t) = t/t_0$, H(t) = 1/t, and q = 0, respectively, where t_0 is a constant, which, without any loss of generality, we will take as one in the following. Hence Eq. (175), in which we adopt the minus sign, takes the form

$$\dot{\eta} = -\frac{t\left(2\sqrt{9 - 3\Lambda t^2} + 9\right)\eta + 2\sqrt{9 - 3\Lambda t^2} + 6}{3t^2},$$
 (176)

giving

$$\eta = \frac{3c_1 e^{-2\sqrt{1-\frac{\Lambda t^2}{3}}} \left(2\sqrt{9-3\Lambda t^2} - \Lambda t^2 + 6\right)}{t^5} - \frac{1}{t}, \quad (177)$$

where c_1 is a constant of integration. By assuming $a\eta \ll 1$, Eq. (175) can be approximated as

$$\dot{\eta} + H\eta = \pm \frac{2\sqrt{3H^2 - \Lambda}}{\sqrt{3}a} - \frac{2H}{a}.$$
 (178)

For a scale factor of the form $a = (t/t_0)^n$, n > 0, and by adopting the minus sign in the above equation, the functional form of the Barthel–Randers cosmological vector η generating a cosmological constant in the first Friedmann equation

🖄 Springer

is given by

$$\eta = \frac{1}{3}t^{-n} \left[3c_1 - 2t\sqrt{\frac{3n^2}{t^2} - 3\Lambda} + 2\sqrt{3}n \right] \\ \times \ln\left(t\sqrt{\frac{n^2}{t^2} - \Lambda} + n\right) - 2\left(3 + \sqrt{3}\right)n\ln(t) \left[1, (179) \right]$$

where c_1 is an arbitrary constant of integration, and we have again taken $t_0 = 1$.

Alternatively, we can generate an effective cosmological constant via the second Friedmann equation, by imposing the condition

$$-\frac{\ddot{\phi}}{\phi} + \frac{5}{4}\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2} - H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} = \Lambda,$$
(180)

which would allow one to write the second Friedmann equation as

$$2\dot{H} + 3H^2 = -\frac{8\pi G}{c^2}p + \Lambda.$$
 (181)

The first Friedmann equation then becomes

$$3H^2 = 8\pi G\phi^2\rho + \Lambda + \frac{\ddot{\phi}}{\phi} - 2\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{\phi^2} - 2H\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi}, \qquad (182)$$

and it can be interpreted in terms of an effective energy density satisfying the standard field equation in the presence of a varying gravitational coupling. By introducing the new variable $u = -\dot{\phi}/\phi$, Eq. (180 takes the form of a Riccati equation,

$$\dot{u}(t) + \frac{1}{4}u^{2}(t) - H(t)u(t) = \Lambda.$$
(183)

Once the form of the Hubble function is known, the form of the Finsler vector η generating a cosmological constant and an effective energy density can be obtained either analytically, or with the use of numerical methods.

5.4 Solutions with constant vector field

As a second exact solution of the cosmological evolution equation in the Barthel–Randers geometry we consider the case in which the vector field η is a constant, $\eta = \eta_0 =$ constant. In this case, the cosmological evolution equations reduce to the form

$$3\frac{a^{\prime 2}}{a^2} = (1+\eta_0 a)^2 r - \frac{3\eta_0^2 a^{\prime 2}}{4(1+\eta_0 a)^2} - \frac{3\eta_0 a^{\prime 2}}{a(1+\eta_0 a)},$$
(184)
$$a^{\prime \prime} = a^{\prime 2} = 2 - \frac{5\eta_0^2 a^{\prime 2}}{a^{\prime 2}}$$

$$\frac{2a''}{a} + \frac{a'^2}{a^2} = -\left(1 + \eta_0 a\right)^2 P + \frac{5\eta_0^2 a'^2}{4\left(1 + \eta_0 a\right)^2}$$

$$-\frac{\eta_0 a'^2}{a(1+\eta_0 a)} - \frac{\eta_0 a''}{1+\eta_0 a}.$$
 (185)

5.4.1 The dust Universe with P = 0

As a first example of a solution of the generalized Friedmann equations in a Barthel–Randers geometry with constant vector field we consider the case of a dust Universe, with P = 0. Then Eq. (185) takes the form

$$4a(1+\eta_0 a)(2+3\eta_0 a)a'' + [3\eta_0 a(\eta_0 a+4)+4]a'^2 = 0.$$
(186)

By introducing a new dependent function a' = u, a'' = u(du/da), the above equation takes the form

$$4a(1+\eta_0 a)(2+3\eta_0 a)\frac{\mathrm{d}u}{\mathrm{d}a} + [3\eta_0 a(\eta_0 a+4)+4]u = 0,$$
(187)

with the general solution given by

$$u = \frac{c_1 (1 + \eta_0 a)^{5/4}}{\sqrt{a}(2 + 3\eta_0 a)},\tag{188}$$

where c_1 is a constant of integration. Hence the general solution of Eq. (186) can be obtained by quadratures as

$$\tau - \tau_0 = \int \frac{\sqrt{a} \left(2 + 3\eta_0 a\right) \mathrm{d}a}{c_1 \left(1 + \eta_0 a\right)^{5/4}},\tag{189}$$

where τ_0 is a constant of integration, or

$$\tau - \tau_0 = \frac{4\sqrt{a} \left[3a\eta_0 - 8(a\eta_0 + 1) {}_2F_1\left(1, \frac{5}{4}; \frac{3}{2}; -a\eta_0\right) + 8 \right]}{5c_1\eta_0 \sqrt[4]{1 + \eta_0 a}},$$
(190)

where ${}_{2}F_{1}(a; b; c; z) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} [(a)_{k}(b)_{k}/(c)_{k}] z^{k}/k!$ is the hypergeometric function. When $\eta_{0}a << 1$, from Eq. (189) it follows that $a(\tau) \propto \tau^{2/3}$, that is, we reobtain the standard dust solution of general relativity. The general relativistic dust solution is decelerating, with q = 1/2. In the limit $\eta_{0}a >> 1$, from Eq. (189) we obtain $a(\tau) \propto \tau^{4/5}$, giving q = 1/4.

Even that the expansion of the Barthel–Randers Universe is faster than the general relativistic one, it is still decelerating, but with a smaller deceleration parameter. The behavior of the scale factor can be obtained implicitly by performing a series expansion of Eq. (190, which gives

$$\tau - \tau_0 = \frac{4a^{3/2}}{3c_1} + \frac{a^{5/2}\eta_0}{5c_1} - \frac{15a^{7/2}\eta_0^2}{56c_1} + O\left(a^{9/2}\right),$$
(191)

in which the first term corresponds to the general relativistic case, while the higher order terms give the Finslerian corrections.

The energy density of the matter is obtained generally as

$$r(a) = \frac{3(2+3\eta_0 a)^2 a'^2}{4a^2(1+\eta_0 a)^4},$$
(192)

giving, after the substitution of the expression of u,

$$r(a) = \frac{3c_1^2}{4} \frac{1}{a^3 \left(1 + \eta_0 a\right)^{3/2}}.$$
(193)

In the limit $\eta_0 a \ll 1$ we obtain again the standard general relativistic result.

5.4.2 The stiff fluid Universe

The stiff fluid equation of state, or the Zeldovich equation of state, with P = r [125, 126], is assumed to describe the physical properties of very dense matter, having densities as high or higher than ten times the nuclear density, that is, densities greater than 10¹⁷ g/cm³, corresponding to temperatures of the order of $T = (\rho/\sigma)^{1/4} > 10^{13}$ K, where σ is the radiation constant [126]. One of the important features of stiff matter is that the speed of sound c_s equals the speed of light, so that $c_s^2 = \partial p/\partial \rho = c^2$. This is one of the attractive features of the Zeldovich equation of state, since in a stiff fluid the speed of the perturbations cannot exceed the speed of light.

For a stiff fluid the generalized Friedmann equations in Barthel–Randers geometry can be reduced to the following single second order differential equation:

$$2a (1+\eta_0 a) (2+3\eta_0 a) a'' + [3\eta_0 a (8+5\eta_0 a)+8] a'^2 = 0.$$
(194)

By denoting a' = u, the above equation takes the form

$$2a (1+\eta_0 a) (2+3\eta_0 a) \frac{du}{da} + [3\eta_0 a (8+5\eta_0 a)+8] u = 0,$$
(195)

and it has the general solution given by

$$u = \frac{c_1 \sqrt{1 + \eta_0 a}}{a^2 \left(2 + 3\eta_0 a\right)},\tag{196}$$

where c_1 is a constant of integration. Hence the solution of Eq. (194) can be obtained:

$$\tau - \tau_0 = \frac{1}{c_1} \int \frac{a^2 \left(2 + 3\eta_0 a\right) da}{\sqrt{1 + \eta_0 a}},$$
(197)

Deringer

or

 $\tau(a)$

$$1 - \tau_0 = \frac{2\sqrt{1 + \eta_0 a} \left(45\eta_0^3 a^3 - 12\eta_0^2 a^2 + 16\eta_0 a - 32\right)}{105c_1\eta_0^3}.$$
(198)

The matter density can be found from Eq. (184), and it is given by

$$r(a) = \frac{3c_1^2}{4a^6 \left(1 + \eta_0 a\right)^3}.$$
(199)

At the initial moment $\tau = \tau_0$, the scale factor is obtained from the algebraic equation $45\eta_0^3 a^3 - 12\eta_0^2 a^2 + 16\eta_0 a - 32 =$ 0, and it has the finite value $a(\tau_0) = a_0 \approx 38/45\eta_0$. The energy density has the finite value $r(\tau_0) \approx 0.33c_1^2\eta_0^6$, which sensitively depends on the numerical value of η_0 . In the standard general relativistic scenario the stiff fluid is described by $a(\tau) = \tau^{1/3}$, and $\rho(a) = \rho_0/a^6$. The solution is singular at $\tau = 0$. This singularity is removed in the osculating Barthel–Randers cosmology in the presence of a constant vector, generated from the Finsler type geometry.

5.5 The case $(a\eta)' = \beta(1 + a\eta)$

Next we consider some exact solutions of the generalized Friedmann equations in Barthel–Randers geometry that satisfy the condition

$$\frac{a'\eta + a\eta'}{1 + a\eta} = \beta, \tag{200}$$

where β is a constant. This condition can be reformulated as a first order differential equation for $a\eta$, given by

$$(a\eta)' = \beta + \beta(a\eta), \tag{201}$$

with the general solution given by

$$a\eta = C_1 e^{\beta\tau} - 1. \tag{202}$$

Then, by assuming P = 0, Eq. (162) becomes

$$2h' + 3h^2 - \beta h - \frac{\beta^2}{4} = 0,$$
(203)

with the general solution satisfying the initial condition $h(0) = C_0$ given by

$$h(\tau) = \frac{\beta}{2} - \frac{2\beta \left(\beta - 2C_0\right)}{\left(\beta + 6C_0\right)e^{\beta\tau} + 3\left(\beta - 2C_0\right)}.$$
 (204)

For the scale factor we obtain

$$a(\tau) = e^{-\frac{\beta\tau}{6}} \left[e^{\beta\tau} (\beta + 6C_0) + 3(\beta - 2C_0) \right]^{2/3}.$$
 (205)

Eur. Phys. J. C (2021) 81:742

In the limit of large times the Hubble function tends to $h(\tau) = \beta/2$, while the scale factor is given by an exponential function $a(\tau) = e^{\beta\tau/2}$. This gives the interpretation of the constant β as $\beta = 2h_0$, where h_0 is the present day value of the Hubble function. The deceleration parameter is given by

$$q = \frac{8(2C_0 - \beta)(\beta + 6C_0)e^{\beta\tau}}{\left[(\beta + 6C_0)e^{\beta\tau} + 2C_0 - \beta\right]^2} - 1.$$
 (206)

If the condition $2C_0h_0 + h_0^2 < C_0^2$ is satisfied, then, at $\tau = 0$, q(0) > 0, and the Universe begins its expansion from a decelerating phase. At the moment $\tau_{cr} =$ $\ln \left[\left(3 + 2\sqrt{2} \right) (C_0 - h_0) (3C_0 + h_0) \right]$, the deceleration parameter is zero, $q(\tau_{cr}) = 0$, and for $\tau > \tau_{cr}$ the Universe enters into an accelerating phase that ends with a de Sitter type expansion. The energy density of the matter varies according to

$$r(\tau) = \frac{12}{C_1^2 e^{4h_0\tau}} \left[h_0 + \frac{2h_0 (C_0 - h_0)}{(h_0 + 3C_0) e^{2h_0\tau} - 3 (C_0 - h_0)} \right]^2,$$
(207)

and it tends to zero in the limit of large times. As for the vector field η , its time dependence is obtained:

$$\eta\left(\tau\right) = \frac{e^{h_0\tau/3} \left(C_1 e^{2h_0\tau} - 1\right)}{\left[\left(2h_0 + 3C_0\right) e^{2h_0\tau} + 6\left(h_0 - C_0\right)\right]^{2/3}}.$$
 (208)

6 Numerical analysis

In this section, we will analyze the cosmological implications of the model by comparing it with the realistic, high precision, observational data. We assume that the ordinary matter content of the Universe consists of radiation, with energy density ρ_r , and pressure $p_r = \rho_r c^2/3$, and of pressureless dust, with energy density ρ_m . We also add to the basic model the cosmological constant Λ .

In order to simplify the mathematical and numerical formalism we introduce the following set of dimensionless variables $(\tau, h, \Omega_{\Lambda}\bar{\rho})$:

$$\tau = H_0 t, H = H_0 h, \Omega_{\Lambda} = \frac{\Lambda c^2}{3H_0^2}, \bar{\rho}_i = \frac{8\pi G\rho_i}{3H_0^2}, i = r, m,$$
(209)

where H_0 is the current value of the Hubble parameter. It should be mentioned that the field ϕ is dimensionless.

The conservation equation (122) can naturally be decomposed into two equations, governing the conservation of radiations and dust components as

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\bar{\rho}_m + 3h\bar{\rho}_m + \frac{3}{2}\frac{1}{\phi}\frac{\mathrm{d}\phi}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\bar{\rho}_m = 0, \qquad (210)$$

and

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\bar{\rho}_r + 4h\bar{\rho}_r + 2\frac{1}{\phi}\frac{\mathrm{d}\phi}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\bar{\rho}_r = 0, \qquad (211)$$

respectively.

The generalized Friedmann equations can be written in the dimensionless variables introduced above as

$$h^{2} = \phi^{2}(\bar{\rho}_{m} + \bar{\rho}_{r} + \Omega_{\Lambda}) - h\frac{1}{\phi}\frac{\mathrm{d}\phi}{\mathrm{d}\tau} + \frac{1}{4}\frac{1}{\phi^{2}}\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}\phi}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\right)^{2},$$
(212)

$$2\frac{dh}{d\tau} + 3h^2 = \phi^2 (3\Omega_\Lambda - \bar{\rho}_r) - \frac{1}{\phi} \frac{d^2\phi}{d\tau^2} + \frac{5}{4} \frac{1}{\phi^2} \left(\frac{d\phi}{d\tau}\right)^2 - h \frac{1}{\phi} \frac{d\phi}{d\tau}.$$
 (213)

It should be noted that in the present section, we have added the cosmological constant to the cosmological equations. We will see that the cosmological constant can be obtained from the model parameters, and also from the current matter abundances, and, for the simplified models we are considering, it is still necessary to have a solution that is fully compatible with the observational data.

In order to compare the present theory with observational data, we will rewrite the Friedmann equations by using the redshift variable defined in Eq. (84), and with the time derivative obtained by using Eq. (85). In the redshift variable, one can analytically solve the conservation equations (210) and (211), with the results

$$\bar{\rho}_m = \frac{\Omega_{m0}(1+z)^3}{\phi^{3/2}},\tag{214}$$

and

$$\bar{\rho}_r = \frac{\Omega_{r0}(1+z)^4}{\phi^2},$$
(215)

respectively. Here Ω_{m0} and Ω_{r0} are integration constants. In the following we normalize ϕ such that $\phi(z = 0) = 1$. In this case Ω_{m0} and Ω_{r0} becomes the current values of the density abundances for dust and radiation, respectively.

Using the above relations, one can obtain the Hubble parameter:

$$h(z) = \frac{2\phi\sqrt{(1+z)^4\Omega_{r0} + (1+z)^3\sqrt{\phi}\Omega_{m0} + \phi^2\Omega_{\Lambda}}}{(1+z)\,(\mathrm{d}\phi/\mathrm{d}z) - 2\phi}.$$
(216)

Page 25 of 33 742

Evaluating the Hubble parameter at z = 0 and taking into account that h(0) = 1 by definition, one can obtain the cosmological constant as

$$\Omega_{\Lambda} = \left(1 - \frac{1}{2}\phi'(0)\right)^2 - \Omega_{m0} - \Omega_{r0},$$
(217)

where here, the prime denotes the derivative with respect to the redshift z.

For the deceleration parameter we obtain

q(z)

$$= -\frac{(1+z)}{4\phi^{2} \left[\Omega_{r0}(z+1)^{4} + \Omega_{\Lambda}\phi^{2} + \Omega_{m0}(z+1)^{3}\sqrt{\phi}\right]^{3/2}} \times \left\{ 2\Omega_{m0}(z+1)^{4}\phi^{3/2}\phi'' - \frac{5}{2}\Omega_{m0}(z+1)^{4}\sqrt{\phi}\phi'^{2} + 4(z+1)\phi^{2} \left[2\Omega_{r0}(z+1)^{2} - \Omega_{\Lambda}\phi'^{2}\right] - 2\Omega_{r0}(z+1)^{5}\phi'^{2} + 2\Omega_{\Lambda}\phi^{3} \left[(z+1)\phi'' + 3\phi'\right] + 2\Omega_{r0}(z+1)^{4}\phi \left[(z+1)\phi'' - \phi'\right] + 6\Omega_{m0}(z+1)^{2}\phi^{5/2} - 1.$$
(218)

The transition from a decelerating state to an accelerating one occurs at a redshift $z = z_{tr}$, satisfying the equation $q(z_{tr}) = 0$.

In the following, we will consider some special choices for the redshift dependence of the function ϕ , and analyze their cosmological implications. We will also compare the theoretical models with the observational data.

6.1 Linear case: $\phi(z) = 1 + \delta z$

Let us first assume that ϕ is a linear function of the redshift z, $\phi(z) = 1 + \delta z$, where δ is a constant. Because of our normalization, the constant term can be taken to be equal to unity. In order to compare the model with the cosmological observations, we will estimate the best fit values of the parameters H_0 and δ by using the recent observational data on the Hubble parameter [138, 139].

In order to do this, we use the likelihood analysis of the model, based on the data on H_0 . In the case of independent data points, the likelihood function can be defined as

$$L = L_0 e^{-\chi^2/2},\tag{219}$$

where L_0 is the normalization constant, and χ^2 is defined as

$$\chi^2 = \sum_i \left(\frac{O_i - T_i}{\sigma_i}\right)^2.$$
 (220)

Table 1 Best fit values of the model parameters δ , H_0 and z_{tr} , together with their 1σ and 2σ confidence intervals for the linear case $\phi(z) = 1 + \delta z$

	Best fit value	1σ interval	2σ interval
δ	0.027	±0.023	±0.047
H_0	67.8	±1.41	± 2.78
Ztr	0.58	± 0.06	± 0.11

Table 2 Best fit values of the model parameters δ , H_0 and z_{tr} together with their 1σ and 2σ confidence intervals for the logarithmic model $\phi(z) = 1 + \ln(1 + \delta z)$

	Best fit value	1σ interval	2σ interval
δ	0.029	±0.025	± 0.050
H_0	67.75	± 1.41	±2.77
z_{tr}	0.57	± 0.04	±0.09

Here *i* counts the data points, O_i are the observational values, T_i are the theoretical values, and σ_i are the errors associated with the *i*th data from observation. One can then write the likelihood function as

$$L = L_0 \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}\sum_{i} \left(\frac{O_i - T_i}{\sigma_i}\right)^2\right],$$
(221)

By maximizing the likelihood function one can find the best fit values of the parameter δ , and also the numerical value of the current Hubble parameter H_0 . In Table 1 we have summarized the results for the linear model. We have also computed the transition redshift of the model, together with its 1σ and 2σ intervals. The transition redshift for the Λ CDM-based observations can be inferred as $z_{tr} = 0.65$. We can see that the results of the model are in agreement with the observational data.

In Fig. 1, we have plotted the Hubble parameter and the deceleration parameter as a function of the redshift, for the best values of the parameter δ , and also for the extreme 2σ values. By the red solid line we have represented the predictions of the Λ CDM model, while the error bars correspond to the observational data.

Since $\phi(z) = 1 + a(z)\eta(z) = 1 + \eta(z)/(1+z)$, it follows that in this theoretical model the Barthel–Randers vector η



$$\eta(z) = \delta z \left(1 + z \right). \tag{222}$$

6.2 Logarithmic case: $\phi(z) = 1 + \ln(1 + \delta z)$

Let us consider now a logarithmic ansatz for the function ϕ as $\phi(z) = 1 + \ln(1 + \delta z)$, where δ is a constant. The function ϕ is constructed in such a way that at z = 0, the ϕ reduces to unity, as was discussed earlier. In the case of the logarithmic dependence of ϕ , the best fit value together with their 1σ and 2σ confidence intervals for the parameters H_0 and δ are summarized in Table 2. As one can see from the table, the present day value of the Hubble function as well as the transition redshift are in agreement with the observational data.

The evolution of the Hubble and of the deceleration parameters are also depicted in Fig. 2. One can see that the qualitative behavior of this ansatz for ϕ is similar to the linear case.

The Barthel–Randers vector field η is given in this model, as a function of redshift, by

$$\eta(z) = (1+z)\ln(1+\delta z).$$
(223)



0.6 0.4 0.2

Fig. 1 The evolution of the Hubble parameter (left panel) and of the deceleration parameter (right panel) as a function of the redshift *z* in the linear case $\phi(z) = 1 + \delta z$. The dashed, dotted and dot-dashed curves

correspond to the best fit and lower/higher 2σ extreme values of the parameter δ in Table 1. The red solid line corresponds to the Λ CDM model, and the error bars represent the observational data

2.5

3.0



Fig. 2 The evolution of the Hubble parameter (left panel) and of the deceleration parameter (right panel) as a function of the redshift z in the logarithmic case $\phi(z) = 1 + \ln(1 + \delta z)$. The dashed, dotted and dot-

Table 3 Best fit values of the model parameters δ , H_0 and z_{tr} together with their 1σ and 2σ confidence intervals for the exponential case $\phi(z) = \exp(2\delta z)$

	Best fit value	1σ interval	2σ interval
δ	0.013	±0.011	±0.022
H_0	67.83	±1.42	± 2.78
Ztr	0.58	± 0.04	± 0.09

6.3 Exponential case: $\phi(z) = e^{2\delta z}$

Let us finally consider the case in which the function ϕ has an exponential dependence on the redshift, $\phi(z) = \exp(2\delta z)$. In this case, the best fit values for δ , H_0 and z_{tr} together with their 1σ and 2σ confidence intervals, are shown in Table 3.

As one can see from Table 3, the present day value of the Hubble function, as well as the transition redshift, are in agreement with the observational data. Also, in Fig. 3, we have represented the behavior of the Hubble and of the deceleration parameters as a function of the redshift.

As for the vector field η , its redshift dependence is given in this model by

$$\eta(z) = (1+z)\left(e^{2\delta z} - 1\right).$$
(224)

As one can see from the above discussion of the three considered special cases, the Barthel–Randers cosmology can in principle satisfy all the existing basic observational data. The Hubble parameter for the best fit values of the model parameter β is for all cases slightly greater than its Λ CDM counterpart. This shows that, at least for the considered models, the Barthel–Randers cosmological theory predicts smaller Universes than Λ CDM theory. Also, the present theory predicts lower levels of the acceleration of the Universe than the



dashed curves correspond to the best fit and lower/higher 2σ extreme values of the parameter δ in Table 2. The red solid line corresponds to the Λ CDM model, and the error bars represent the observational data

 Λ CDM model. This result is also supported by the dynamical evolution of the Hubble parameter of the models.

7 Discussions and final remarks

There is an almost general consensus in the scientific community that the gravitational interaction can be described only in geometrical terms. However, no such general consensus does exist with respect to which geometry is best fitted to characterize gravity. The initial Riemannian framework was extended to geometric theories containing Weyl-type nonmetricity [7, 8, 17], torsion [30], or Weitzenböck type geometries [36, 37].

In the present paper we have investigated another geometric perspective on the gravitational phenomena, which is offered by the Finsler geometry. In a Finsler space the independent variable is the line element (x, y), where y is a vector obeying linear transformations, instead of the point (x)of the Riemannian geometry. Therefore the y-dependence essentially characterizes Finsler spaces, and from the physical point of view y plays the role of an internal variable associated with each point x. Hence, this dependence can also be viewed in terms of the concepts of anisotropy and nonlocality. However, from a physical point of view one can also assume that under some specific circumstances the vector y becomes a function of x. Such a situation may appear, for example, if we interpret y as corresponding to quantum space-time fluctuations [71], and we take the average of y. The geometry of the Finsler spaces with metric $\hat{g}(x, y)|_{y=Y(x)}$ is well developed from a mathematical point of view, and leads to interesting physical consequences. In our study we have considered such a geometric structure, constructed over an osculating Riemann geometry, and described by a Barthel connection. Moreover, we have considered a particular (α, β) metric, the Randers metric, with the property that the associ-



Fig. 3 The evolution of the Hubble parameter (left panel) and of the deceleration parameter (right panel) as a function of the redshift in the exponential case $\phi(z) = \exp(2\delta z)$. The dashed, dotted and dot-dashed

ated Barthel connection reduces to the Levi-Civita connection for $\hat{g}(x, y)|_{y=Y(x)}$. In this geometric framework we have obtained the generalized Friedmann equations that describe the evolution of the Universe with Riemann metric $g_{AB}(x)$. The present theory can be interpreted as a two-metrics theory. On the one hand we have the physical Riemann metric g, introduced via the term α in the Randers line element, and the associated Finsler metric $\hat{g}(x, y)|_{y=Y(x)}$, which also depends on the one-form A_I introduced through the Finsler function $F = \alpha + \beta$. In the cosmological case the one-form generates some multiplicative terms in the Finsler metric, with respect to the Riemannian one, as one can see from Eq. (96). Since the y dependence is now carried by A_0 , one could interpret physically A as describing a kind of effective quantum fluctuations of the metric.

Such a physical interpretation may also be supported by the nonconservation of the matter energy-momentum tensor in Eq. (122). In quantum field theories in curved space-times particle production naturally occur, and it is an intrinsic property of these theories. Therefore, if y, and A, respectively, can be associated to quantum fluctuations of the space-time, then the appearance of some particle creation processes may be inevitable. We have provided a qualitative interpretation of the balance equation in Barthel-Randers geometry by using the thermodynamics of open systems, in which irreversible particle creation takes place, and we have obtained the basic physical parameters (creation rate, temperature, entropy) that describe such processes. The particle creation rate is essentially determined by the Barthel–Randers vector η , which originates from the Randers line element, and, as we have earlier discussed, can be interpreted as an averaged spacetime fluctuation. In this way particle creation in the present model can be explained as a quantum process.

It is interesting to point out that the nonconservation of the matter energy-momentum tensor does appear in other Finslerian geometrical models. For example, in the scalar-tensor theories that arise effectively from the Lorentz fiber bundle



curves correspond to the best fit and lower/higher 2σ extreme values of the parameter δ in Table 2. The red solid line corresponds to the Λ CDM model, and the error bars represent the observational data

of a Finsler-like geometry, investigated in [104], the matter energy-momentum tensor satisfies the balance equation $\nabla_{\mu} T_{\nu}^{\mu} = -(\partial_{\nu} \phi/\phi) \mathcal{L}_m$, where \mathcal{L}_m is the matter Lagrangian. For a FLRW type geometry, the conservation equations for matter and dark energy can be written in this model as [104]

$$\dot{\rho}_m + 3H\left(\rho_m + P_m\right) = -\frac{2\dot{\phi}}{\phi}\rho_m,\tag{225}$$

and

$$\dot{\rho}_{\rm DE} + 3H \left(\rho_{DE} + P_{DE}\right) = \frac{2\dot{\phi}}{\phi}\rho_m, \qquad (226)$$

respectively. As a result of the intrinsic Finsler type geometrical structure, an interaction between matter and the darkenergy sector is generated, which leads to a rich cosmological behavior. The total energy density balance equation of the Barthel–Randers geometric model, Eq. (122), can be reformulated in a similar way to Eq. (225) as

$$\dot{\rho} + 3H\left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2}\right) = -\frac{3}{2}\frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi}\left(\rho + \frac{p}{c^2}\right).$$
(227)

By assuming that the total density and pressure can be represented as $\rho = \rho_m + \rho_{DE}$ and $p = p_m + p_{DE}$, respectively, then Eq. (227) can be split as

$$\dot{\rho}_m + 3H\left(\rho_m + P_m\right) = -\frac{2\dot{\phi}}{\phi} \left(\rho_m + \rho_{\rm DE} + \frac{p_m + p_{\rm DE}}{c^2}\right),$$
(228)

and

$$\dot{\rho}_{\rm DE} + 3H \left(\rho_{\rm DE} + P_{\rm DE} \right) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\dot{\phi}}{\phi} \left(\rho_m + \rho_{\rm DE} + \frac{p_m + p_{\rm DE}}{c^2} \right),$$
(229)

respectively. Hence, we can obtain an alternative cosmological interpretation of the Barthel–Randers model as describing the interaction between the ordinary matter and the dark sector of the Universe, as initially suggested in the framework of Finsler cosmology in [104]. It is also interesting to note that the matter decay and dark-energy generation depend on the thermodynamic quantities describing both components, as well as on the scalar field ϕ , and its derivative.

One of the fundamental symmetries in nature is represented by the Lorentz invariance. In the limit of $\phi = 1$, corresponding to $\eta = 0$, we recover general relativity, and the corresponding Lorentz invariance. However, when $\phi \neq 1$, the deviation from Riemannian geometry induces a breaking of Lorentz invariance. As pointed out in [98], the departures from Lorentz invariance are parameterized by the one-form field β . Recently, bounds on the Lorentz invariance violation were obtained from the observations of gamma-ray burst GRB 190114C [140], indicating that a lower bound of the quantum energy scale for the modification of the linear photon dispersion relation is of the order of $E_{\rm OG} > 0.59 \times 10^{19}$ GeV. On the other hand, limits on the Lorentz invariance violation in the gravitational sector, obtained from Gravity Probe B, indicate an independent limit of 10^{-7} [141]. Similar or weaker bounds are obtained from the analysis of the Solar System data using the parameterized post-Newtonian (PPN) formalism [142]. Hence, in order to obtain consistency with the observational data regarding Lorentz invariance, the zero component of the vector field A_I must satisfy the constraint $a\eta < 10^{-7}$. At the present time, corresponding to z = 0 and a(0) = 1, the constraint on η can be formulated as $\eta(0) < 10^{-7}$. In the case of the linear cosmological model, η is given by $\eta(z) = \delta z (1 + z)$, and the Lorentz violation constraint is satisfied in the limit $z \rightarrow 0$. A similar situation occurs in both logarithmic and exponential cases, with $\eta(z) = (1+z) \ln(1+\delta z)$, and $\eta(z) = (1+z) (e^{2\delta z} - 1)$, and $\lim_{z\to 0} \eta(z) = 0$. Hence, in the present day Universe Lorentz invariance is maintained, but its violation is expected in the earlier phases of the cosmological expansion.

On the other hand, in the present approach we assume that the field $\phi = 1 + a (x^0) \eta (x^0)$ is a purely geometric quantity. From a classical point of view, the field ϕ encompasses the Finslerian geometric properties of the space-time. Geometrically, it is given by the time component of the oneform field β that appears in the Randers metric. The vector A_I was initially interpreted by Randers [54], in a tentative to construct a unified theory of the gravitational and electromagnetic forces, as the electromagnetic four-potential. From a physical point of view A_I can be seen as a U(1) gauge field. Hence, generally, the present approach corresponds physically to a vector-tensor type theory, and not to a scalar-tensor one. Since we are constructing the theory on a purely geometric basis, we do not impose any equation of motion for the field A_I , and, implicitly, to ϕ , which in the present approach remains arbitrary. Its main properties, as well as its functional form may be determined from observations, fixing in this way, the empirical form of the Finsler geometry of the space-time. On the other hand, a fundamental physical theory, based on a quantum gravitational approach, may provide an equation of motion for the gauge field A_I , thus leading to the full determination of the Finsler function F.

From a cosmological point of view the generalized Friedmann equations have the important property of admitting a de Sitter type solution, which corresponds to a specific functional form of η . This opens the possibility of the explanation of the recent acceleration of the Universe by the existence of the Barthel-Randers geometry. Moreover, an effective cosmological constant can also be generated from the model, and it appears for all values of the scale factor. A cosmological constant in the Friedmann equations can be introduced in two ways, by modifying the first or the second equation. However, the presence of the cosmological constant in one equation implies the introduction of an effective energy density, or pressure, in the other equation. Several models with a constant vector field η , which lead to exact solutions of the Friedmann equations, have been also investigated. An interesting model is obtained for η satisfying the condition $(a\eta)' = \beta(1 + a\eta)$, from which a complete description of a Universe beginning its evolution in a decelerating era, and ending in a de Sitter accelerating phase, can be obtained. For such a solution the field η exponentially increases with the cosmological time, and this increase continues even when the matter density becomes negligibly small, but with the Universe expanding exponentially.

We have also considered a comparison of the Barthel– Randers model predictions with observations. For this we have adopted three simple functional forms of ϕ as a function of the redshift, and we have fitted the Hubble function of the theory with the observational data. It turns out that despite their simplicity, the models can provide a satisfactory description of the observations.

In this work we have investigated some of the cosmological implications of a particular version of the Finsler geometry, and we have provided some basic theoretical tools that may help the in depth investigation of the astrophysical and cosmological applications of this model, and, generally, of Finsler geometries.

Acknowledgements We would like to thank the anonymous reviewer for comments and suggestions that helped us to significantly improve our manuscript. R. H. was financially supported by Office of the Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Higher Education, Science, Research and Innovation. Grant No. RGNS 63-241. We thank Prof. Hideo Shimada for many useful suggestions and discussions. The work of TH was partially supported by a grant of the Romanian Ministry of Education and Research, CNCS-UEFISCDI, project number PN-III-P4-IDPCE-2020-2255 (PNCDI III). **Data Availability Statement** This manuscript has no associated data or the data will not be deposited. [Authors' comment: The present study is a theoretical one, and no data have been generated.]

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

Funded by SCOAP³.

Appendix A: Computation of the coefficients $\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}$

In the present appendix we will present the details of the derivation of Eq. (65). Let $F = \alpha + \beta$ be the fundamental function of an (α, β) metric, with $\alpha = \sqrt{\epsilon g_{ij}(x)y^i y^j}$, $\epsilon = \pm 1$, and $\beta = A_i(x)y^i$, respectively. We introduce the following quantities:

$$\hat{g}_{ij}(x,y) = \frac{F}{\alpha} h_{ij} + l_i l_j, \tag{A1}$$

where h_{ij} is the angular metric of the Riemannian space $(M, \alpha), l_i := \frac{\partial F}{\partial v^i}$ and

$$\hat{\gamma}_{ijk}(x, y) := \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial \hat{g}_{ik}(x, y)}{\partial x^j} + \frac{\partial \hat{g}_{ij}(x, y)}{\partial x^k} - \frac{\partial \hat{g}_{jk}(x, y)}{\partial x^i} \right),$$
(A2)

$$\Gamma_{ijk} := \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial g_{ik}(x)}{\partial x^j} + \frac{\partial g_{ij}(x)}{\partial x^k} - \frac{\partial g_{jk}(x)}{\partial x^i} \right), \tag{A3}$$

respectively.

Lemma A1

$$\frac{\partial g_{ik}(x)}{\partial x^j} = \Gamma_{ikj} + \Gamma_{kij}.$$
 (A4)

Lemma A2

(a)

$$\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x^j} = \frac{\epsilon \alpha}{2} \frac{\partial g_{st}(x)}{\partial x^j} \frac{y^s}{\alpha} \frac{y^t}{\alpha} = \epsilon \alpha \Gamma_{nnj}, \tag{A5}$$

(b)

$$\frac{\partial \beta}{\partial x^j} = \alpha \frac{\partial A_m(x)}{\partial x^j} \tilde{l}^m, \tag{A6}$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{j}} \left(\frac{F}{\alpha}\right) = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{j}} \left(1 + \frac{\beta}{\alpha}\right) = \frac{1}{\alpha} \frac{\partial \beta}{\partial x^{j}} - \frac{\beta}{\alpha^{2}} \frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x^{j}}$$
$$= \frac{\partial A_{m}(x)}{\partial x^{j}} \tilde{l}^{m} - \frac{\epsilon \beta}{\alpha} \Gamma_{nnj}.$$
 (A7)

Lemma A3

(a)

$$l_i := \frac{\partial F}{\partial y^i} = \frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial y^i} + \frac{\partial \beta}{\partial y^i} = \epsilon \tilde{l}_i + A_i(x), \tag{A8}$$

(b)

$$\frac{\partial \tilde{l}_{i}}{\partial x^{k}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{k}} \left(\frac{y_{i}}{\alpha} \right)
= \frac{1}{\alpha^{2}} \left(\alpha \frac{\partial y_{i}}{\partial x^{k}} - \frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x^{k}} y_{i} \right) = \frac{1}{\alpha} \frac{\partial g_{im}(x)}{\partial x^{k}} y^{m}
-\epsilon \Gamma_{nnk} \frac{y_{i}}{\alpha} = \Gamma_{ink} + \Gamma_{nik} - \epsilon \Gamma_{nnk} \tilde{l}_{i},$$
(A9)

$$\frac{\partial l_i}{\partial x^k} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^k} \left(\epsilon \tilde{l}_i + A_i(x) \right)
= \frac{\partial A_i(x)}{\partial x^k} + \epsilon \left(\Gamma_{ink} + \Gamma_{nik} \right) - \Gamma_{nnk} \tilde{l}_i.$$
(A10)

Lemma A4

$$\frac{\partial \hat{g}_{ij}(x,y)}{\partial x^{k}} = \epsilon \frac{F}{\alpha} \frac{\partial g_{ij}(x)}{\partial x^{k}} + \left(\frac{\partial A_{m}(x)}{\partial x^{k}}\tilde{l}^{m} - \epsilon \frac{\beta}{\alpha}\Gamma_{nnk}\right)h_{ij} + (\Gamma_{ink} + \Gamma_{nik})\xi_{j} + (\Gamma_{jnk} + \Gamma_{njk})\xi_{i} -\epsilon\Gamma_{nnk}\left(\tilde{l}_{i}\xi_{j} + \tilde{l}_{j}\xi_{i}\right) + \left(\frac{\partial A_{i}(x)}{\partial x^{k}}A_{j}(x) + \frac{\partial A_{j}(x)}{\partial x^{k}}A_{i}(x)\right) +\epsilon\left(\frac{\partial A_{i}(x)}{\partial x^{k}}\tilde{l}_{j} + \frac{\partial A_{j}(x)}{\partial x^{k}}\tilde{l}_{i}\right),$$
(A11)

where

$$\xi_i = \epsilon A_i(x) - (\beta/\alpha) \tilde{l}_i, \tag{A12}$$

(*compare with* [50, page 295]).

Appendix B: Derivation of the general relativistic Friedmann equations

In order to derive the Friedmann equations in standard general relativity for a homogeneous and isotropic Universe with metric given by Eq. (75), we need to calculate the Ricci tensor and the Ricci scalar, respectively. In Riemannian geometry the Christoffel symbols are defined as

$$\Gamma_{JI}^{L} = \frac{1}{2} g^{LM} \left(\frac{\partial g_{MI}}{\partial x^{J}} + \frac{\partial g_{MJ}}{\partial x^{I}} - \frac{\partial g_{IJ}}{\partial x^{M}} \right).$$
(B1)

For the case of the Friedmann–Lemaitre–Robertson– Walker metric (75), the non-zero Christoffel symbols are

$$\Gamma_{ss}^{0} = aa'\delta_{ss}, \ \Gamma_{0s}^{s} = \frac{a'}{a}\delta_{s}^{s}, \ s = 1, 2, 3,$$
(B2)

where $a' = \frac{da}{dx^0}$. After calculating the Christoffel symbols, we can obtain the Riemann tensor, given by

$$R^{A}_{BCD} = \frac{\partial \Gamma^{A}_{BD}}{\partial x^{C}} - \frac{\partial \Gamma^{A}_{BC}}{\partial x^{D}} + \Gamma^{E}_{BD} \Gamma^{A}_{EC} - \Gamma^{E}_{BC} \Gamma^{A}_{ED}, \quad (B3)$$

where *A*, *B*, *C*, *D* = 0, 1, 2, 3, and its contraction, the Ricci tensor, $R_{BD} = R^A_{BAD}$. For the Friedmann–Lemaitre–Robertson–Walker metric the only non-zero components of the Ricci tensor are

$$R_{00} = -3\frac{a''}{a}, R_{ij} = \left(aa'' + a'^2\right)\delta_{ij}.$$
 (B4)

For the Ricci scalar we find

$$R = -6\left(\frac{a''}{a} + \frac{a'^2}{a^2}\right).$$
(B5)

Hence we arrive at the Friedmann equations, as given by

$$R_0^0 - \frac{1}{2}R = 3\frac{{a'}^2}{a^2} = 3\frac{1}{c^2}\frac{\dot{a}^2}{a^2} = \frac{8\pi G}{c^4}\rho c^2,$$
 (B6)

where $\dot{a} = \frac{\mathrm{d}a}{\mathrm{d}t}$ and

$$R_{k}^{k} - \frac{1}{2}\delta_{k}^{k}R = 2\frac{a''}{a} + \frac{a'^{2}}{a^{2}} = \frac{1}{c^{2}}\left(2\frac{\ddot{a}}{a} + \frac{\dot{a}^{2}}{a^{2}}\right)$$
$$= -\frac{8\pi G}{c^{4}}p\delta_{k}^{k}, k = 1, 2, 3,$$
(B7)

respectively.

Appendix C: The computation of the Ricci curvatures

Lemma C1 $\Gamma_{nnI}(x, y)|_{y=A(x)} = 0$, for all $I \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\}$. Indeed, observe that (93) implies

 $\Gamma_{nnI}(x, y)|_{y=A(x)} = \Gamma_{00I}.$

On the other hand, by writing in components formula (B1) for the metric g_{IJ} in (75), it is elementary to see that the non-

vanishing components are

$$\Gamma_{0ij} = \frac{a^2}{c} H \delta_{ij},$$

$$\Gamma_{ii0} = -\frac{a^2}{c} H,$$

$$\Gamma_{ij0} = -\Gamma_{0ij} = -\frac{a^2}{c} H \delta_{ij},$$

$$\Gamma_{ii0} = \Gamma_{i0i} = -\frac{a^2}{c} H.$$

Lemma C2 We have the following formulas.

(a)

$$\phi\left(x^{0}\right) := 1 + a\left(x^{0}\right)\eta\left(x^{0}\right),$$
(b)

$$\phi' := \frac{\mathrm{d}\phi(x^0)}{\mathrm{d}x^0} = a\left(\eta' + \mathcal{H}\eta\right) = a\eta' + (\phi - 1)\mathcal{H}$$
$$= (\phi - 1)\left(\frac{\eta'}{\eta} + \mathcal{H}\right),$$
(c)

$$\phi'' := \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 \phi\left(\left(x^0\right)\right)}{\mathrm{d}\left(x^0\right)^2} = \phi'\left(\frac{\eta'}{\eta} + \mathcal{H}\right)$$
$$+ (\phi - 1)\left(\frac{\eta''}{\eta} - \frac{\eta'^2}{\eta^2} + \mathcal{H}'\right).$$

Lemma C3 From the definition of the Ricci tensors, we have

$$\hat{R}_{00} = \sum_{A} \left(\frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{00}^{A}}{\partial x^{A}} - \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{0A}^{A}}{\partial x^{0}} + \sum_{E} \hat{\gamma}_{00}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{EA}^{A} - \sum_{E} \hat{\gamma}_{A0}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{E0}^{A} \right).$$

Lemma C4

$$\sum_{A} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{00}^{A}}{\partial x^{A}} = \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{00}^{0}}{\partial x^{0}} + \sum_{i=1}^{3} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{00}^{i}}{\partial x^{i}} = \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{00}^{0}}{\partial x^{0}} = \frac{\phi \phi'' - (\phi')^{2}}{\phi^{2}}.$$

Lemma C5

$$\sum_{A} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{0A}^{A}}{\partial x^{0}} = 3\mathcal{H}' + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\phi \phi'' - (\phi')^{2}}{\phi^{2}}.$$

Lemma C6

(c)

(a)

$$\hat{\gamma}_{00}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{EA}^{A} = \hat{\gamma}_{00}^{0} \left(\hat{\gamma}_{00}^{0} + \sum_{i=1}^{3} \hat{\gamma}_{i0}^{i} \right),$$
(b)
$$\hat{\gamma}_{A0}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{E0}^{A} = \left(\hat{\gamma}_{00}^{0} \right)^{2} + \sum_{i=1}^{3} \left(\hat{\gamma}_{i0}^{i} \right)^{2},$$

$$\hat{\gamma}_{00}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{EA}^{A} - \hat{\gamma}_{A0}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{E0}^{A} = \sum_{i=1}^{3} \hat{\gamma}_{i0}^{i} \left(\hat{\gamma}_{00}^{0} - \hat{\gamma}_{i0}^{i} \right)$$
$$= -3 \left(\mathcal{H}^{2} - \frac{\phi^{\prime 2}}{4\phi^{2}} \right).$$

Deringer

Lemma C7 Again from the definition of Ricci tensors, we have

$$\hat{R}_{ij} = \sum_{A} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{ij}^{A}}{\partial x^{A}} - \sum_{A} \left(\frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{iA}^{A}}{\partial x^{j}} + \sum_{E} \hat{\gamma}_{ij}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{EA}^{A} - \sum_{E} \hat{\gamma}_{iA}^{E} \hat{\gamma}_{Ej}^{A} \right).$$

Lemma C8

$$\sum_{A} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{iA}^{A}}{\partial x^{j}} = \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{i0}^{0}}{\partial x^{j}} + \sum_{k=1}^{3} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{ik}^{k}}{\partial x^{j}} = 0.$$

Lemma C9

$$\sum_{A} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{ij}^{A}}{\partial x^{A}} = \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{ij}^{0}}{\partial x^{0}} + \sum_{k=1}^{3} \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{ij}^{k}}{\partial x^{k}} = \frac{\partial \hat{\gamma}_{ij}^{0}}{\partial x^{0}}$$
$$= \frac{a^{2}}{\phi^{2}} \left[\phi \mathcal{H}' + 2\phi \mathcal{H}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \phi'' - \frac{\phi'^{2}}{\phi} \right] \delta_{ij}.$$

Lemma C10

(a)

$$\sum_{A,E} \hat{\gamma}_{ij}^E \hat{\gamma}_{EA}^A = \frac{a^2}{2\phi^2} \left(\phi' + 2\phi \mathcal{H} \right) \left(\frac{5}{2} \frac{\phi'}{\phi} + 3\mathcal{H} \right) \delta_{ij},$$

$$\sum_{A,E} \hat{\gamma}_{iA}^E \hat{\gamma}_{jE}^A = \frac{a^2}{2\phi^3} \left(\phi' + 2\phi\mathcal{H}\right)^2 \delta_{ij},$$
(c)

$$\sum_{A,E} \left(\hat{\gamma}_{ij}^E \hat{\gamma}_{EA}^A - \hat{\gamma}_{iA}^E \hat{\gamma}_{Ej}^A \right) = \frac{a^2}{2\phi^2} \left(\phi' + 2\phi \mathcal{H} \right) \left(\mathcal{H} + \frac{3}{2} \frac{\phi'}{\phi} \right).$$

References

- B. Riemann, Habilitationsschrift, 1854, Abhandlungen der Königlichen Gesellschaft der Wissens184chaften zu Göttingen 13, 1 (1867)
- 2. A. Einstein, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften zu Berlin, 831 (1915)
- 3. D. Hilbert, Nachrichten von der Gesellschaft der Wissenschaften zu Göttingen - Mathematisch - Physikalische Klasse **3**, 395 (1915)
- 4. A. Einstein, Annalen der Physik **354**, 769 (1916)
- Ø. Grøn, S. Hervik, Einstein's General Theory of Relativity: With Modern Applications in Cosmology (Springer, New York, 2007)
- H. Weyl, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften zu Berlin, 465 (1918)
- 7. P.A.M. Dirac, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A 333, 403 (1973)
- 8. P.A.M. Dirac, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A 338, 439 (1974)
- 9. D.M. Ghilencea, JHEP 03, 049 (2019)
- 10. D.M. Ghilencea, H.M. Lee, Phys. Rev. D 99, 115007 (2019)
- 11. D.M. Ghilencea, JHEP 10, 209 (2019)
- 12. D.M. Ghilencea, Phys. Rev. D 101, 045010 (2020)
- 13. D.M. Ghilencea, Eur. Phys. J. C 80, 1147 (2020)
- 14. D.M. Ghilencea, Eur. Phys. J. C 81, 510 (2021)
- 15. D.M. Ghilencea, (2021). arXiv:2104.15118
- 16. J.M. Nester, H.-J. Yo, Chin. J. Phys. 37, 113 (1999)

- J. Beltrán Jiménez, L. Heisenberg, T. Koivisto, Phys. Rev. D 98, 044048 (2018)
- F.S.N. Lobo, T. Harko, T.S. Koivisto, G.J. Olmo, D. Rubiera-Garcia, Phys. Rev. D 98, 084043 (2018)
- 19. J. Lu, X. Zhao, G. Chee, Eur. Phys. J. C 79, 530 (2019)
- R. Lazkoz, F.S.N. Lobo, M. Ortiz-Banño, V. Salzano, Phys. Rev. D 100, 104027 (2019)
- J. Beltrán Jiménez, L. Heisenberg, T.S. Koivisto, Universe 5, 173 (2019)
- 22. Y. Xu, G. Li, T. Harko, S.-D. Liang, Eur. Phys. J. C 79, 708 (2019)
- J. Beltrán Jim'enez, L. Heisenberg, T.S. Koivisto, S. Pekar, Phys. Rev. D 101, 103507 (2020)
- Y. Xu, T. Harko, S. Shahidi, S.-D. Liang, Eur. Phys. J. C 80, 449 (2020)
- J.-Z. Yang, S. Shahidi, T. Harko, S.-D. Liang, Eur. Phys. J. C 81, 111 (2021)
- 26. É. Cartan, C. R. Acad. Sci. (Paris) 174, 593 (1922)
- 27. É. Cartan, Ann. Éc. Norm. 40, 325 (1923)
- 28. É. Cartan, Ann. Éc. Norm. 41, 1 (1924)
- 29. É. Cartan, Ann. Éc. Norm. 42, 17 (1925)
- F.W. Hehl, P. von der Heyde, G.D. Kerlick, J.M. Nester, Rev. Mod. Phys. 48, 393 (1976)
- R. Weitzenböck, *Invariantentheorie* (Noordhoff, Groningen, 1923)
- 32. A. Einstein, Preussische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Phys.math. Klasse, Sitzungsberichte **1928**, 217 (1928)
- 33. C. Möller, Mat. Fys. Skr. Dan. Vid. Selsk. 1, 10 (1961)
- C. Pellegrini, J. Plebanski, Mat. Fys. Skr. Dan. Vid. Selsk. 2, 4 (1963)
- 35. K. Hayashi, T. Shirafuji, Phys. Rev. D 19, 3524 (1979)
- Z. Haghani, T. Harko, H.R. Sepangi, S. Shahidi, JCAP 10, 061 (2012)
- Z. Haghani, T. Harko, H.R. Sepangi, S. Shahidi, Phys. Rev. D 88, 044024 (2013)
- O. Bertolami, C.G. Boehmer, T. Harko, F.S.N. Lobo, Phys. Rev. D 75, 104016 (2007)
- 39. T. Harko, Phys. Lett. B 669, 376 (2008)
- 40. T. Harko, F.S.N. Lobo, Eur. Phys. J. C 70, 373 (2010)
- 41. T. Harko, F.S.N. Lobo, S. Nojiri, S.D. Odintsov, Phys. Rev. D 84, 024020 (2011)
- 42. T. Harko, T.S. Koivisto, F.S.N. Lobo, G.J. Olmo, Phys. Rev. D 85, 084016 (2012)
- 43. T. Harko, Phys. Rev. D 90, 044067 (2014)
- 44. T. Harko, F.S.N. Lobo, Phys. Rev. D 86, 124034 (2012)
- T. Harko, F.S.N. Lobo, *Extensions of f(R) Gravity: Curvature-Matter Couplings and Hybrid Metric Palatini Theory* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2018)
- 46. T. Harko, F.S.N. Lobo, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 29, 2030008 (2020)
- P. Finsler, Über Kurven und Flächen in allgemeinen Räumen, Dissertation, Göttingen, JFM 46.1131.02 (1918)
- 48. P. Finsler, Reprinted by Birkhäuser (1951)
- 49. S.S. Chern, Not. Am. Math. Soc. 43, 959 (1996)
- D. Bao, S.-S. Chern, Z. Shen, An Introduction to Riemann-Finsler Geometry, Graduate Texts in Mathematics (Springer, New York, 2000)
- 51. É. Cartan, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 196, 582 (1933)
- 52. É. Cartan, Les espaces de Finsler, Actualités 79 (Hermann, Paris, 1934)
- 53. H. Rund, The Differential Geometry of Finsler Spaces, Die Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, vol. 101 (Springer, Berlin-Göttingen-Heidelber, 1959)
- 54. G. Randers, Phys. Rev. 59, 195 (1941)
- 55. H. Yukawa, Phys. Rev. 77, 219 (1950)
- 56. H. Yukawa, Phys. Rev. 80, 1047 (1950)
- 57. J.L. Horváth, Suppl. Nuovo Cimento 9, 444 (1958)
- 58. Y. Takano, Prog. Theor. Phys. 40, 1159 (1968)

- 59. S. Ikeda, Rep. Math. Phys. 18, 103 (1980)
- S.-D. Liang, S.V. Sabau, T. Harko, Phys. Rev. D 100, 105012 (2019)
- 61. S. Chanda, P. Guha, Eur. Phys. J. Plus 136, 66 (2021)
- 62. J.I. Horvath, Phys. Rev. 80, 901 (1950)
- 63. J.I. Horváth, A. Moór, Zeits. Phys. 131, 548 (1952)
- 64. Y. Takano, Lettere al Nuovo Cimento 10, 747 (1974)
- 65. Y. Takano, Lettere al Nuovo Cimento 11, 486 (1974)
- 66. G.S. Asanov, Found. Phys. 11, 137 (1981)
- G.S. Asanov, Finder Geometry, Relativity and Gauge Theories (D. Reidel, Dordrecht, 1985)
- 68. G.S. Asanov, Fortschr. Phys. 39, 185 (1991)
- 69. G.S. Asanov, Fortschr. Phys. 40, 667 (1992)
- 70. R. Miron, M. Anastasiei, Vector Bundles, Lagrangre Spaces, and Applications to the Theory of Relativity (in Romanian) (Editura Academiei R. S. Romania, Bucharest, 1987)
- 71. S. Ikeda, *Advanced Studies in Applied Geometry* (Seizansha, Sgamihara, 1995)
- 72. S.F. Rutz, Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 25, 1139 (1993)
- 73. X. Li, Z. Chang, Chin. Phys. C 34, 28 (2010)
- 74. M. Hohmann, C. Pfeifer, N. Voicu, Phys. Rev. D 100, 064035 (2019)
- 75. M. Hohmann, C. Pfeifer, N. Voicu, Eur. Phys. J. C 80, 809 (2020)
- Y. Akrami et al., Planck 2018 results. I. Overview and the cosmological legacy of Planck. Astron. Astrophys. 641, A1 (2020)
- 77. N. Aghanim et al., Planck 2018 results. VI. Cosmological parameters. Astron. Astrophys. **641**, A6 (2020)
- 78. A.G. Riess, Nat. Rev. Phys. 2, 10 (2019)
- 79. A. Einstein, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften. Berlin, part 1: 142 (1917)
- 80. A. Joyce, B. Jain, J. Khoury, M. Trodden, Phys. Rep. **568**, 1 (2015)
- A. Joyce, L. Lombriser, F. Schmidt, Annu. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 66, 95 (2016)
- 82. A.N. Tawfik, E.A. El Dahab, Gravit. Cosmol. 25, 103 (2019)
- 83. N. Frusciante, L. Perenon, Phys. Rep. 857, 1 (2020)
- 84. A. Arbey, F. Mahmoudi, Prog. Part. Nucl. Phys. **119**, 103865 (2021)
- D. Boccaletti, M. di Bari, P. Cipriani, G. Pucacco, Nuovo Cimento B 112B, 213 (1997)
- 86. G.A. Asanov, Rep. Math. Phys. 59, 111 (2007)
- 87. Z. Chang, X. Li, Phys. Lett. B 668, 453 (2008)
- P.C. Stavrinos, A.P. Kouretsis, M. Stathakopoulos, Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 40, 1403 (2008)
- A.P. Kouretsis, M. Stathakopoulos, P.C. Stavrinos, Phys. Rev. D 79, 104011 (2009)
- 90. Z. Chang, X. Li, Chin. Phys. C 33, 626 (2009)
- 91. P. Stavrinos, Nonlinear Anal. 71, e1380 (2009)
- 92. S.I. Vacaru, Phys. Lett. B 690, 224 (2010)
- A.P. Kouretsis, M. Stathakopoulos, P.C. Stavrinos, Phys. Rev. D 82, 064035 (2010)
- N.E. Mavromatos, V.A. Mitsou, S. Sarkar, A. Vergou, Eur. Phys. J. C 72, 1956 (2012)
- 95. S.I. Vacaru, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 21, 1250072 (2012)
- 96. Z. Chang, M. Li, X. Li, Chin. Phys. C 36, 710 (2012)
- 97. S. Basilakos, P. Stavrinos, Phys. Rev. D 87, 043506 (2013)
- S. Basilakos, A.P. Kouretsis, E.N. Saridakis, P. Stavrinos, Phys. Rev. D 88, 123510 (2013)
- 99. X. Li, Z. Chang, Phys. Rev. D 90, 064049 (2014)
- 100. M. Hohmann, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A **31**, 1641012 (2016)
- 101. M. Hohmann, C. Pfeifer, Phys. Rev. D 95, 104021 (2017)
- G. Papagiannopoulos, S. Basilakos, A. Paliathanasis, S. Savvidou, P.C. Stavrinos, Class. Quantum Gravity 34, 225008 (2017)
- 103. D. Wang, X.-H. Meng, Phys. Dark Univ. 21, 55 (2018)
- S. Ikeda, E.N. Saridakis, P.C. Stavrinos, A. Triantafyllopoulos, Phys. Rev. D 100, 124035 (2019)
- 105. R. Raushan, R. Chaubey, Eur. Phys. J. Plus 135, 228 (2020)

- 106. C.C. Perelman, Ann. Phys. 416, 168143 (2020)
- 107. M. Hohmann, C. Pfeifer, N. Voicu, Universe 6, 65 (2020)
- G. Papagiannopoulos, S. Basilakos, A. Paliathanasis, S. Pan, P. Stavrinos, Eur. Phys. J. C 80, 816 (2020)
- 109. P. Stavrinos, S.I. Vacaru, Universe 7, 89 (2021)
- S. Konitopoulos, E.N. Saridakis, P.C. Stavrinos, A. Triantafyllopoulos, arXiv:2104.08024
- 111. W. Barthel, Math. Z. 58, 358 (1953)
- 112. W. Barthel, Arch. Math. 4, 346 (1953)
- 113. R.S. Ingarden, Tensor N.S. 46, 354 (1987)
- 114. R.S. Ingarden, M. Matsumoto, Publ. Math. Debrecen **43**, 87 (1993)
- 115. R.S. Ingarden, M. Matsumoto, Rep. Math. Phys. 32, 35 (1993)
- 116. R.S. Ingarden, L. Tamássy, Math. Comput. Model. 20, 93 (1994)
- 117. P.L. Antonelli, R.S. Ingarden, M. Matsumoto, *The Theory of Sprays and Finsler Spaces with Applications in Physics and Biology* (Springer Science + Bussiness Media, Dordrecht, 1993)
- 118. N.E. Steenrod, *The Topology of Fiber Bundles* (Princeton University Press, Princeton, 1951)
- M.A. Javaloyes, M. Sanchez, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. 13, 813 (2014)
- 120. R. Yoshikawa, S.V. Sabau, Geom. Dedic. 171, 119 (2014)
- 121. M. Matsumoto, J. Math. Kyoto Univ. 14, 477 (1974)
- 122. E. Peyghan, A. Tayebi, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 387, 1137 (2012)
- L.D. Landau, E.M. Lifshits, *The Classical Field Theory* (Pergamon Press, New York, 1975)
- 124. R.R. Caldwell, Phys. Lett. B 545, 23 (2002)
- 125. Y.B. Zel'dovich, Sov. Phys. JETP 14, 1143 (1962)
- 126. S.L. Shapiro, S.A. Teukolsky, *Black Holes, White Dwarfs, and Neutron Stars: The Physics of Compact Objects* (Wiley, New York, 1983)
- 127. S.S. Chern, W.H. Chen, K.S. Lam, *Chapter 4 in Lectures on Differential Geometry* (World Scientific Pub, Singapore, 1999)
- 128. L. Parker, Phys. Rev. Lett. 21, 562 (1968)
- 129. L. Parker, Phys. Rev. 183, 1057 (1969)
- Ya B. Zeldovich, A.A. Starobinsky, Zh Eksp, Teor. Phys. 61, 2161 (1971)
- English translation Ya.B. Zeldovich, A.A. Starobinsky, Sov. Phys. JETP 34, 1159 (1972)
- 132. S.A. Fulling, L. Parker, B.L. Hu, Phys. Rev. 10, 3905 (1974)
- I. Prigogine, J. Geheniau, E. Gunzig, P. Nardone, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 85, 7428 (1988)
- 134. M.O. Calvao, J.A.S. Lima, I. Waga, Phys. Lett. A 162, 223 (1992)
- 135. J. Su, T. Harko, S.-D. Liang, Adv. High Energy Phys. 2017, 7650238 (2017)
- 136. J.A.S. Lima, I.P. Baranov, Phys. Rev. D 90, 043515 (2014)
- E.N. Saridakis, P.F. Gonzalez-Diaz, C.L. Siguenza, Class. Quantum Gravity 26, 165003 (2009)
- 138. M. Moresco, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 450, L16 (2015)
- 139. H. Boumaza, K. Nouicer, Phys. Rev. D 100, 124047 (2019)
- 140. V.A. Acciari et al., MAGIC Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. **125**, 021301 (2020)
- 141. Q.G. Bailey, R.D. Everett, J.M. Overduin, Phys. Rev. D 88, 102001 (2013)
- 142. C.M. Will, Living Rev. Relativ. 17, 4 (2014)